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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, good

          3  afternoon, everybody. My name is Erik Martin Dilan

          4  and I am Chair of the New York City Council's

          5  Housing and Buildings Committee, and today the

          6  Committee is conducting a hearing on Intro. 534, a

          7  local law to amend the Administrative Code of the

          8  City of New York in relation to fines for illegal

          9  conversions from residences to hotels.

         10                 This institution is concerned about

         11  the conversion of residential apartments into

         12  illegal hotel occupancies.

         13                 Contrary to prohibitions in the

         14  City's Administrative Code and zoning resolution,

         15  this bill would increase fines for those who

         16  illegally convert into short-term short-stay hotels.

         17  Nothing in this legislation is intended to harm the

         18  legitimate hotel operators who provide wages and

         19  benefits for a large number of workers throughout

         20  the City and are a significant sector of this City's

         21  economy.

         22                 A brief summary of the new fine

         23  changes, and they are per dwelling unit, there is a

         24  $1,000 minimum and that will be changes, $1,000

         25  minimum as opposed to 800 under the current statute
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          2  or fine penalty, with a maximum of 5,000 for the

          3  first offense. Then it will be a second tier of a

          4  $2,500 minimum to $15,000 for the second offense

          5  committed within an 18-month period of the first

          6  offense. And $10,000 to $20,000 for third and

          7  subsequent offenses committed within the first

          8  18-month period.

          9                 In addition, a civil penalty of 300

         10  to 400 dollars per day for each dwelling unit

         11  created as a result of an illegal conversion will

         12  apply as well.

         13                 Today, the Committee expects to hear

         14  testimony to hear -- to hear and receive testimony

         15  regarding this legislation from the Mayor's Office

         16  of Special Enforcement, as well as representatives

         17  from the real estate industry, tenants affected by

         18  illegal hotels, housing advocates and hopefully the

         19  hotel industry.

         20                 I'd like to at this time turn over to

         21  the bill's lead sponsor, Council Member Gale Brewer,

         22  to give her an opportunity to say a few words on her

         23  legislation.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

         25  much, Chair Dilan, and certainly the Speaker's
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          2  staff, Ben Goodman, Rob Newman and many others who

          3  have worked on this. Certainly thanks to all and

          4  those who have been part of a task force which is

          5  beginning of a dialogue on this issue. I know that

          6  John Raskin and many others have participated.

          7                 A special thanks to the Mayor's

          8  Office of Special Enforcement, we'll be hearing from

          9  them in a moment, but also City agencies,

         10  Corporation Counsel, Fire Department, Consumer

         11  Affairs, HPD, Buildings, all of which have in a very

         12  unique way come together to discuss this issue of

         13  affordable housing, and this will be one way of

         14  getting rid of illegal hotels, that we could, in

         15  fact, have more affordable housing.

         16                 I'm also concerned because of safety

         17  in tourism. We love tourists. I love tourists. We

         18  all feel very strongly, it's good for the economy.

         19  We want tourists to be safe. We also want permanent

         20  residents to be safe. And I think those of us who

         21  either live in SROs, residential hotels or even

         22  buildings where illegal tourism is going on are

         23  concerned about the safety.

         24                 People who live in such hotels with

         25  such, what I would consider illegalities going on,
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          2  they point out that the tourists that are in these

          3  hotels are there to party, understandably,

          4  particularly if they're young, but I, as a permanent

          5  resident, am in New York City to live. I don't know

          6  who my neighbors are. I am afraid it's a constant

          7  refrain from people who are living next door to a

          8  unit which has been converted to a tourism unit

          9  which had traditionally been permanent. I also want

         10  to, of course, thank the Fire Department, which is

         11  tremendously concerned because the rules for a

         12  legitimate hotel are very different from the rules

         13  of a permanent home, and the question is where are

         14  we with these two rules, if, in fact, we're mixing

         15  the two, and I don't believe we should be.

         16                 Stabilized units are a rare commodity

         17  in our City right now, something that's affordable.

         18  And many of these units that have been converted to

         19  hotel use have traditionally been stabilized, and in

         20  a City where we're desperately trying to find

         21  stabilized units, this would be an opportunity. And

         22  for those buildings where income is a challenge for

         23  the owner because the stabilized units are not able

         24  to return a good income, then we should work with

         25  the City agencies that have come together to enable
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          2  them to get a good return. And that's something that

          3  I think is part of the ongoing dialogue.

          4                 And just finally, I want to state

          5  that Intro. 534 is a draft where we've all been

          6  working together. I want to make sure that it

          7  applies to the units and to the buildings that are

          8  at stake where we would lose permanent housing. I'm

          9  not interested in impacting legitimate hotels,

         10  whatsoever, and I want to make clear that so many

         11  others agree along those lines. We've been working

         12  with the union, we've been working with the union,

         13  we've been working with owners and we've certainly

         14  been working with residents and people who support

         15  tourism to say this is the beginning of a dialogue

         16  to enhanced stabilized housing, to enhanced

         17  affordable housing, and to make sure that permanent

         18  residents in the City of New York are safe, and

         19  that's why we're proposing this bill today.

         20                 And thank you very much, Chairman

         21  Dilan.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you very

         23  much, Council Member Brewer.

         24                 I'd like to just take a moment to

         25  acknowledge the members who are here, and I'll start
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          2  to my left. Council Member Tony Avella, who is a

          3  member of the Housing and Buildings Committee. Next

          4  to him we have Council Member Dan Garodnick from

          5  Manhattan. We just heard from Council Member Brewer.

          6  We have Council Member Jessica Lappin from

          7  Manhattan, too, from my right, and then we also have

          8  Council Member Lew Fidler from Brooklyn who is a

          9  member of the Housing and Buildings Committee, as

         10  well as Council Member Rosie Mendez from Manhattan,

         11  who is a member of the Housing and Buildings

         12  Committee as well.

         13                 Directly behind me, I believe we have

         14  Council Member James Vacca, who is also from the

         15  Bronx, and who is also a member of the Housing and

         16  Buildings Committee.

         17                 I would like to just start briefly

         18  with some ground rules. I'd like to just state that

         19  after the Administration provides their testimony,

         20  we'll institute a three-minute clock. Everybody will

         21  have three minutes to give their views on this piece

         22  of legislation, whether in favor of or opposed to

         23  and I'd like to ask that even if your opinion

         24  differs from anyone who is testifying, that they be

         25  allowed the courtesy to share their views with the
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          2  Committee.

          3                 So, with that, I'd like to

          4  acknowledge the Administration for their testimony

          5  on this bill. I believe we have Ms. Shari Hyman from

          6  the Office of Special Enforcement.

          7                 MS. HYMAN: Thank you, Council Member

          8  Dilan.

          9                 Good morning, Chairman Dilan, and

         10  members of the Committee on Housing and Buildings.

         11  My name is Shari Hyman and I'm the Director of the

         12  Mayor's Office of Special Enforcement.

         13                 Thank you for the opportunity to be

         14  heard today.

         15                 In November 2006, the Mayor created

         16  the Office of Special Enforcement by expanding the

         17  former Office of Midtown Enforcement.

         18                 OSE was given expanded Citywide

         19  jurisdiction to enhance and coordinate enforcement

         20  efforts across City agencies in order to address

         21  quality of life issues in all five boroughs,

         22  including the illegal conversion of residential

         23  buildings into hotels.

         24                 The proliferation of these illegal

         25  conversions was first brought to the attention of
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          2  the Administration in April 2006 by the Illegal

          3  Hotels Working Group whose members include many of

          4  the sponsors of this bill, including Council Members

          5  Brewer, Mendez, Garodnick, Dickens and Gerson, as

          6  well as Senators Krueger and Duane and

          7  Assemblymembers Gottfried, Rosenthal and Glick.

          8                 Beginning in the fall of 2006, OSE

          9  began handling complaints regarding illegal hotels,

         10  as part of the City's enhanced enforcement strategy

         11  in an effort to facilitate an effective response to

         12  this emerging problem.

         13                 OSE works in partnership with DOB, by

         14  investigating complaints of illegal conversion and

         15  issuing DOB violations and Environmental Control

         16  Board notices of violation. OSE also issues Fire

         17  Department and Department of Health violations where

         18  appropriate.

         19                 When an ECB NOV is issued, we refer

         20  these cases to the DOB administrative enforcement

         21  unit for prosecution. This partnership with DOB has

         22  been very effective and has allowed us to

         23  investigate allegations of illegal conversions and

         24  take prompt remedial action.

         25                 The problem of residential buildings
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          2  being improperly used as hotels is of significant

          3  concern to the Administration and we have taken an

          4  aggressive stance against them.

          5                 Converting residential units for use

          6  by transient guests creates serious problems for

          7  permanent residents.

          8                 When housing designated for permanent

          9  occupancy is illegal converted into a hotel, the

         10  limited supply of available housing, particularly

         11  rent regulated and low-income housing, is

         12  diminished.

         13                 Unsafe conditions are created,

         14  services intended for permanent residents are

         15  diverted to transient guests, and the character of

         16  residential neighborhoods is harmed.

         17                 Between October 2006 and November

         18  2007, OSE received complaints of illegal hotels at

         19  82 locations via 3-1-1, conducted over 50

         20  inspections at 41 locations, and issued hundreds of

         21  violations, including ECB NOVs.

         22                 Despite the success of our

         23  enforcement efforts at identifying violations,

         24  aggressive enforcement of the existing laws will not

         25  adequately address the problem.
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          2                 To fix the problems caused by illegal

          3  hotels and to improve the quality of life in

          4  traditional residential apartment buildings, while

          5  also meeting the needs of visitors, the current

          6  legal framework needs to be re-envisioned.

          7                 The Administration has been working

          8  with City and State officials to develop a solution

          9  and will continue to do so. I appreciate the

         10  opportunity today to focus on this topic and Intro.

         11  534.

         12                 Intro. 534 is an important first step

         13  in addressing the issue of illegal hotels. Under

         14  current law, the penalties for improperly using

         15  residential buildings as hotels do not even amount

         16  to a slap on the wrist.

         17                 For example, a recent decision by the

         18  Environmental Control Board determine that the owner

         19  of the building located at 160 Bleecker Street had

         20  violated the law by using a residential building as

         21  an illegal hotel.

         22                 OSE received complaints that 60 units

         23  in this building were being rented as short-term

         24  hotel rooms. However, the penalty faced by the

         25  landlord for this violation was only $1,000, which
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          2  is less than 25 percent of what the hotel operator

          3  charges for one month in one unit.

          4                 Such insignificant penalties have no

          5  deterrent effect and are easily absorbed as a cost

          6  of business. Intro. 534 addresses the issue of

          7  inadequate penalties in two ways. First, the bill

          8  creates a new subdivision and makes it clear that

          9  converting a unit intended to be permanently

         10  occupied into a unit which provides temporary

         11  housing to transient guests, violates the Building

         12  Code and carries a penalty of $1,000 to $5,000 for

         13  the first offense, $2,500 to $15,000 for the second

         14  offense within an 18-month period, and $10,000 to

         15  $20,000 for any subsequent offense within an

         16  18-month period.

         17                 The bill also provides for additional

         18  civil penalties of $300 to $400 per day for each

         19  illegally converted unit.

         20                 These are significant penalties that

         21  evidence the City's recognition of the seriousness

         22  of these violations.

         23                 We also support the language in the

         24  bill that makes it clear that no physical change in

         25  the dwelling unit need be observed for it to be
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          2  deemed converted from permanent to transient.

          3                 We have a few technical suggestions

          4  regarding the language of the bill and we'll be

          5  happy to work with the Council to address these

          6  issues.

          7                 We applaud the Council for taking

          8  this important step toward addressing the issue of

          9  illegal hotel.

         10                 However, simply enhancing the

         11  penalties for violations of the existing laws does

         12  not go far enough toward solving the problem.

         13                 Further legislative change is

         14  necessary in order to provide the City with the

         15  tools to meaningfully address the proliferation of

         16  illegal hotels while also permitting the

         17  establishment of proper corporate housing and

         18  alternative-stay locations.

         19                 For example, because of a lack of

         20  clarity in the law, building owners who rent to a

         21  new tenant every 30 days are arguably not violating

         22  the law. This kind of turnover in a residential

         23  building creates all of the problems of short-term

         24  tenancy previously identified and is beyond the

         25  reach of Intro. 534.
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          2                 It is important to note that we

          3  recognize the need for corporate housing and

          4  alternative stay location and want to encourage this

          5  industry, just not in residential buildings or

          6  residential neighborhoods.

          7                 Similarly, we also want to protect

          8  the character of non-residential neighborhoods by

          9  ensuring that hotels in manufacturing districts are

         10  strictly for short-term guests.

         11                 Any proposals to alter the current

         12  statutory scheme should therefore include ways to

         13  alternative forms of housing for guests in

         14  appropriate locations as they are an essential part

         15  of the City's vibrant economy.

         16                 The Administration is committed to

         17  continuing to work with the community, State

         18  legislators, and the Council to craft a solution to

         19  the problem of illegal hotels.

         20                 We commend the Council for

         21  introducing this legislation to increase the

         22  penalties for violations of existing law and hope

         23  this is only the first step toward a solution.

         24                 We look forward to continuing to work

         25  with the Council on this issue.
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          2                 I'll be happy to take your questions.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay. Before we

          4  get to questions, I just want to acknowledge that

          5  we've been joined by Council Member Joel Rivera of

          6  the Bronx who is also a member of the Housing and

          7  Buildings Committee. And as I often do, as Chair of

          8  this Committee, I'm going to hold my questions until

          9  the end and allow my colleagues to question first.

         10  And I think I will keep that consistent with all the

         11  panels today.

         12                 The first member on line for

         13  questioning is Council Member Brewer. And she'll be

         14  followed by Council Member Fidler.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

         16  much for all your work.

         17                 One question I have is, I know your

         18  unit is somewhat unique, so I just was wondering if

         19  you could explain it a little bit, and then when

         20  inspectors visit a property, what signs they look

         21  for when determining whether a property is an

         22  illegal hotel.

         23                 MS. HYMAN: OSE is a multi-agency task

         24  force. It's comprised of a total of 15 members. We

         25  have four lawyers, including myself, as well as
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          2  three police officers, two building inspectors, two

          3  health inspectors, two fire inspectors and one staff

          4  investigator and a finance investigator, as well as

          5  two fire inspectors. Together we work together to

          6  sort of comprehensively address problem locations,

          7  including buildings where there has been an

          8  allegation where a building may be converting its

          9  occupancy illegally from residential to transient.

         10  Once we receive a complaint, we then go to a

         11  location and look for the types of things you would

         12  envision, although I'm not going to outlay exactly

         13  what we look for, as these are ongoing

         14  investigations, but we do address a building just

         15  making sure that it is complying with the laws as

         16  they respond to the building certificate of

         17  occupancy and State and local regulations.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay.

         19                 And then also, I know there was a

         20  recent court decision, three hotels, and I was

         21  wondering if you could update us on that or any

         22  other court actions that you think are relevant?

         23                 MS. HYMAN: The case that you're

         24  referring to were three SROs on the Upper West Side,

         25  one on 94th Street and two on 95th Street, that were
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          2  actually interconnected, and being run in one

          3  operation.

          4                 The trial judge, Judge Stahlman,

          5  issued a stay for buildings to cease, in order for

          6  the buildings to cease renting the rooms on a

          7  transient basis to tourists. The First Department

          8  has issued a stay of that injunction, and right now

          9  we're waiting for the First Department to actually

         10  make a final decision about whether to allow the

         11  injunction against renting these rooms to transient

         12  guests will be implemented or whether it will be

         13  stayed pending the resolution of the litigation.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: One of the

         15  issues I come across with the great men and women of

         16  the Fire Department is trying to understand with

         17  them what is a transient legitimate hotel and what

         18  is really what I consider a permanent.

         19                 Can you just talk for a minute about

         20  how the Fire Department has to try to sort these

         21  issues out? And is that possible to do under the

         22  current scenario?

         23                 MS. HYMAN: Again, we look at what

         24  evidence we're collecting as to how the occupancy of

         25  the rooms is being implemented. In other words, we
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          2  will knock on doors and we will speak to the

          3  occupants and derive our investigation from there

          4  and determine what, if any, violations should be

          5  issued, depending on what we observe and what we

          6  learn.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Do you think

          8  if we're able to address this question we would end

          9  up with more affordable housing in the City of New

         10  York?

         11                 MS. HYMAN: I can't actually address

         12  that question right now, certainly our goal is to

         13  make sure that affordable housing that is currently

         14  available in the City remains available to those who

         15  are in need of it.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay. Thank

         17  you, Mr. Chair, for now.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you. I

         19  just want to again acknowledge that we've been

         20  joined by Council Member James Oddo from Staten

         21  Island, and I believe I saw Council Member David

         22  Weprin. Yes, I did. Council Member David Weprin from

         23  Queens. James Oddo is a member of the Housing and

         24  Buildings Committee.

         25                 I want to go to Council Member Fidler
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          2  and he'll be followed by Council Member Garodnick.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Thank you, Mr.

          4  Chairman.

          5                 Ms. Hyman, it's refreshing to

          6  actually come to a Council meeting and hear a member

          7  of the Bloomberg Administration speak positively

          8  about a Council Initiative. It doesn't happen all

          9  that often.

         10                 Nonetheless, I have a couple of

         11  questions for you. You had indicated that between

         12  October of '06 and November of '07, you received

         13  complaints about illegal hotels at 82 locations. You

         14  conducted 50 inspections at 41 locations.

         15                 So, my first question is, what

         16  happened to the other 41?

         17                 MS. HYMAN: We gather, the statistics

         18  that I'm referring to are 3-1-1 calls that have been

         19  referred over to the Office of Special Enforcement

         20  from 3-1-1. If somebody makes an allegation that

         21  there is an illegal hotel, we get that call referred

         22  to us. We keep a log of it.

         23                 Many of those locations there were

         24  anonymous complaints and there was no specifics as

         25  to what constituted an illegal hotel and we
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          2  received, when we receive these locations via 3-1-1,

          3  we do an assessment of what may or may not be

          4  happening, but without further information we don't

          5  necessarily go out and conduct the investigation.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: So, for half

          7  of the complaints that came in, you found the

          8  complaint itself to be insufficient to warrant

          9  further investigation.

         10                 MS. HYMAN: We didn't find the

         11  complaint itself insufficient. There was

         12  insufficient information to go.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Okay, I think

         14  that's the same thing. And 3-1-1 operators are not

         15  then instructed to tell people to call in what

         16  information they need to provide for such an

         17  investigation, I take it?

         18                 MS. HYMAN: Not that I'm aware of, but

         19  I think that's an excellent idea and we'd be willing

         20  to work with 3-1-1 to do it.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Okay.

         22                 Now, kind of taking the opposite tact

         23  now. The 41 that you did investigate, how many of

         24  them did you find to be operating as an illegal

         25  hotel?
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          2                 MS. HYMAN: Of the investigations that

          3  we did conduct, we've issued hundreds of violations

          4  towards the locations where we conducted the

          5  inspection in the majority of them. I can't discuss

          6  individual locations --

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: I'm not asking

          8  for an individual location. I'm asking you -- and

          9  I'm not asking you how many violations. You know,

         10  you can walk into any building you say I'm here to

         11  investigate a particular violation and then write

         12  ten different violations. I'm interested in knowing,

         13  of these 41 locations, how many were illegal hotels?

         14                 MS. HYMAN: Well, in instances where

         15  we found that there were illegal hotels -- illegal

         16  occupancies, we issued the appropriate violations.

         17                 In conjunction with DOB, there have

         18  been 50 ECB Notices of Violations, NOVs, issued for

         19  occupancy violations. And that includes those

         20  locations where we've been.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: So, you issued

         22  50 violations for illegal occupancies at how many

         23  different locations?

         24                 MS. HYMAN: I do not have that number

         25  but --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Can you ball

          3  park it for me? I mean, a third of them, half of

          4  them?

          5                 MS. HYMAN: I can't ball park it for

          6  you.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: When you are

          8  investigating an illegal hotel conversion complaint,

          9  do you pull the certificate of occupancy for the

         10  building?

         11                 MS. HYMAN: Absolutely.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: And if it says

         13  new tenement law A, use as a hotel, do you find that

         14  to be an automatic violation?

         15                 MS. HYMAN: No. What we do is we look

         16  at the building on a case-by-case basis. So, again,

         17  it's what the certificate of occupancy says in

         18  conjunction with what we find when we conduct an

         19  inspection.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Because I'm

         21  holding onto a press release from the Mayor's Office

         22  that refers to all new tenement law A properties as

         23  being illegal hotels, being used as hotels, and yet

         24  I know that there are many, many new tenement law A

         25  buildings that have been used for years and years
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          2  and years as hotels, and so they're not being

          3  converted. You know, we automatically took all new

          4  tenement law A buildings and made them J-2 under the

          5  Code.

          6                 So, I'm just curious what bearing the

          7  certificate of occupancy has on one of these

          8  investigations if you can't tell?

          9                 MS. HYMAN: Well, it's the

         10  Administration's position that for these locations

         11  which you are referring, that when a Certificate of

         12  Occupancy or any building, not to just those

         13  locations, when a Certificate of Occupancy says that

         14  it's intended for permanent use, that it cannot be

         15  rented out to short-term guests, and that that would

         16  be a violation of the Certificate of Occupancy.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: So, am I

         18  correct that all new tenement law A Certificate of

         19  Occupancies, an old terminology, were converted

         20  under the new law to J-2?

         21                 MS. HYMAN: Again, we are looking at

         22  it from a case-by-case basis. So, I can't talk about

         23  all, because I have not seen or inspected all of

         24  these types of buildings.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Well, the
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          2  problem is, and I can't help myself because I'm a

          3  lawyer, and I can't help that, all right? But you're

          4  kind of saying inconsistent things here. You're

          5  saying that, you know, if a building is supposed to

          6  be occupied as a month-to-month or more, which is a

          7  J-2 building, all right? That that's a violation if

          8  they're not being occupied that way. And yet, all

          9  new tenement law A buildings have been reclassified

         10  as J-2 by action of law, even though many of them

         11  have historically been hotels, and you're looking at

         12  them on a case-by-case basis.

         13                 So, either you're looking at them on

         14  a case-by-case basis, or you're saying that every

         15  building that's supposed to be occupied to J-2

         16  cannot be doing week-to-week rentals. I'm confused

         17  as to what your position is?

         18                 MS. HYMAN: Actually, I think it's

         19  consistent. A building that is prescribed for

         20  permanent occupancy needs to be occupied under

         21  permanent basis.

         22                 Whether or not a particular type of

         23  building is in violation of the law, is determined

         24  based upon an inspection.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: It still
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          2  doesn't get to the heart of the tenement law A J-2

          3  question, and some of these historic buildings.

          4  Buildings have historically been hotels.

          5                 Do you inquire when you look at

          6  these, in cases, on a case-by-case basis, whether or

          7  not the property in question is being classified by

          8  the Department of Finance as an H3 or some kind of

          9  hotel occupancy? And that they're paying their real

         10  estate taxes on that? Is that a factor in your

         11  decision?

         12                 MS. HYMAN: The question is what is

         13  going on at the location with respect to occupancy.

         14  That is what we look at. We look at the C of O and

         15  we go out and conduct an investigation. And we look

         16  at other information that we may gather during the

         17  course of our investigation which can include a

         18  number of things. But when we go out, the point is

         19  there is a C of O that says permanent occupancy, and

         20  we see whether or not there is permanent occupants

         21  residing there.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: You said you

         23  look at a number of things and I'm asking you about

         24  some of these other things. And the two that I asked

         25  you about most specifically are whether or not the
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          2  property owner is paying their taxes as if they're a

          3  hotel, and whether or not they're collecting hotel

          4  tax from people who are in those rooms.

          5                 MS. HYMAN: The question of whether a

          6  building is paying a hotel tax is not a question of

          7  the occupancy.

          8                 In other words, the violations that

          9  we're looking at, and what the law is concerned with

         10  in terms of the use of these facilities, is what the

         11  occupancy of the individual units are in a

         12  particular building, whether or not they're being

         13  used in conformity.

         14                 Whether or not they're paying hotel

         15  taxes is something we take up with the Department of

         16  Finance, but it's separate and apart from whether

         17  there is an occupancy violation. Because often times

         18  what we have been finding is that places that should

         19  be permanent, used for permanent occupancy are in

         20  fact being used for transient occupancy, are filing

         21  hotel tax.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Well, I'm

         23  looking at the Certificate of Occupancy for a

         24  facility that's been operating, I'm told, as a hotel

         25  for more than 30 years. And that says occupancy
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          2  classification, new law Class A, multiple dwelling

          3  and single-room occupancy. I don't see anything here

          4  that talks in terms of whether or not the occupancy

          5  is supposed to be permanent or not anywhere on the

          6  Certificate of Occupancy, and then I know that the

          7  law has converted that to J-2 and I can read you

          8  what J-2 says, which says that it's got to be

          9  month-to-month or longer, which I guess is, you

         10  know, you would tend to think as a permanent

         11  occupancy.

         12                 So, you're telling me that if you

         13  went into this building and you found that they were

         14  in fact renting rooms on a weekly basis, you would

         15  find them to be operating illegally?

         16                 MR. HYMAN: Council Member, I really

         17  can't speak in hypotheticals.

         18                 We do not -- we go on the basis of

         19  what we find. The Certificate of Occupancy is one of

         20  the things that we consider.

         21                 With respect to what we do on an

         22  individual case-by-case basis, I'm not at liberty to

         23  discuss because they're ongoing investigations.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Well, I don't

         25  think this one is under investigation. So, I mean,
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          2  you know, you see you can't deal in hypotheticals,

          3  yet we're being asked to look at a piece of

          4  legislation that raised dramatically a fine and yet,

          5  I'm being told that the net result of this will be

          6  to close a number of hotels in the City of New York

          7  that have been hotels for as long as you and I have

          8  been alive, and that we will put a lot of people out

          9  of work, all right?

         10                 And I understand the other half of

         11  this problem, that ones that are converting

         12  illegally, and I want to do something about that

         13  very, very badly. I think that's good. But I'm not

         14  going to raise fines on people that we didn't intend

         15  to find to begin with. And, you know, maybe we need

         16  to go back and take a look at the J-2

         17  classification, whether or not we've properly

         18  classified, and it's kind of silly that the

         19  Department of Buildings is classifying a property

         20  one way, Finance is classifying it another, we're

         21  collecting fees and funds from this property on one

         22  basis here at the hotel and then we're going to fine

         23  them for doing it with the other hand. And there is

         24  something inconsistent here. And before we pass this

         25  legislation, I, for one, will need to see that
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          2  inconsistency ironed out.

          3                 I don't intend to raise fines on

          4  people that shouldn't be fined in the first place,

          5  while I'm attempting to get to another serious

          6  problem. We need to fix that, and that is the point

          7  of this entire conversation.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I ask the Chambers

          9  to come to order.

         10                 MS. HYMAN: Council member, as I

         11  mentioned in my testimony, we've been having ongoing

         12  dialogues with both Council Members Brewer and

         13  Garodnick, as well as Senator Krueger and

         14  Assemblypersons Gottfried and Rosenthal and Kellner,

         15  in addition to Senator Tom Duane. And we've been

         16  having ongoing dialogues for upwards of a year we

         17  strongly believe that there needs to be a

         18  comprehensive approach to this problem.

         19                 The fines right now are not

         20  sufficient to do anything to deter those who we find

         21  to be operating these residences on a transient

         22  basis, and therefore, having an illegal hotel.

         23                 But as I stated in my testimony, as

         24  the Administration firmly believes, we need a

         25  comprehensive plan to deal with this problem so that
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          2  those who are legitimately operating businesses we

          3  want to keep and also the spur the growth of a new

          4  industry, which there clearly is a demand for, such

          5  as this alternative of corporate stay housing has a

          6  place to go, just not in a place that is to the

          7  detriment of those who want to live in a permanent

          8  residential building on a permanent basis.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Ms. Hyman, I

         10  wasn't in any shape, manner or form questioning your

         11  good faith. This is the first time that I have been

         12  part of that dialogue, and quite honestly, only

         13  became aware of the issue that there were a number

         14  of hotels we'd be closing without intending to, you

         15  know, hurting our tax base, hurting businesses,

         16  hurting people who are working in good union jobs in

         17  those buildings, you know, on Thursday. So, we

         18  haven't had this dialogue.

         19                 So, I'm not intending to suggest that

         20  you haven't been attempting in good faith to work on

         21  this, but I'm just saying to you that before we move

         22  forward on this piece of legislation, that we really

         23  need to get to the comprehensive solution, rather

         24  than just increasing the penalties.

         25                 MS. HYMAN: Again, Council member, I
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          2  appreciate that. But I also want to point out, this

          3  is, in fact, the Council's portion of the bill.

          4  We've also been trying to work with additional

          5  things from the Administration's point of view, so

          6  at this point, if you have other issues with the

          7  nature of the fine and who it's going to affect,

          8  that's something the Council has to talk with

          9  internally as well.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: I think we've

         11  started that discussion.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you, Council

         14  Member Fidler. You raise some interesting points.

         15                 Council Member Garodnick, and he'll

         16  be followed by Council Member Lappin.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Thank you,

         18  Mr. Chairman.

         19                 First of all, I want to thank you,

         20  Ms. Hyman, for your work on this, and for your

         21  testimony, and your supportive testimony.

         22                 You all have a very difficult task in

         23  pursuing the various quality of life issues that

         24  you've been charged to pursue and this certainly is

         25  among them. Of course, with also broader
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          2  implications for the City in our view.

          3                 I did want to just make one point in

          4  response to the comments by Council Member Fidler,

          5  which is that I think that the goal here is for us

          6  to begin this process. We want to make sure that

          7  fines are being levied on the right people. We want

          8  to address this law to the folks who are illegally

          9  converting residential units to hotel use and not

         10  focus or not harm hotels which are operating as

         11  hotels and have been doing that for a long time,

         12  with even the category of corporate apartments, we

         13  want to make sure that that is an issue that we are

         14  sensitive to and aware of as well.

         15                 And, so, I think this is the

         16  beginning of a process here. But on the specific

         17  issue of fines, I think that it is very clear that

         18  we are at a point where the fines are really

         19  meaningless to create a deterrent for a landlord to

         20  actually stop an illegal practice.

         21                 Now, I want to just go to follow-up

         22  with you on a couple of points from your testimony.

         23  The first was on the 82 complaints that you said

         24  that the Office of Special Enforcement has gotten

         25  between October 2006 and November of 2007, I just

                                                            37

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  wanted to know if any of those locations or any of

          3  those complaints were outside of Manhattan?

          4                 MS. HYMAN: I believe there might be a

          5  few, but the overwhelming majority are in Manhattan.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: It is our

          7  perception that this is obviously a problem here in

          8  Manhattan, but that it is a growing problem in New

          9  York City. And my expectation is that unless we take

         10  certain action now, that you will probably see more

         11  of those complaints coming from other parts of the

         12  City as well. So, I was interested to hear that they

         13  were not all from Manhattan, and that is what I

         14  expected you would say.

         15                 The violations which were issued, you

         16  mentioned that 50 Notices of Violation were issued

         17  in the past roughly a year; is that right?

         18                 MS. HYMAN: Year and a half.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Year and a

         20  half.

         21                 How many of those at the end of the

         22  day resulted in a guilty finding?

         23                 MS. HYMAN: Of the 50 that were for

         24  illegal occupancy, 30 were found in violation after

         25  an ECB hearing, so about 60 percent, and two
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          2  locations actually brought in certifications of

          3  correction; in other words, that they were no longer

          4  continuing before the hearing took place.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Okay, so 30

          6  were in violation, two said that they had changed a

          7  practice and were the rest of them dismissed?

          8                 MS. HYMAN: The great majority of

          9  them.

         10                 Thirteen of them were dismissed after

         11  hearing, seven are still pending.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Of the 30,

         13  which were found to be in violation, were any of

         14  those returned to a lawful use at the end of the

         15  process, or did they continue on operating as what

         16  we call illegal hotels?

         17                 MS. HYMAN: Seven of those were in

         18  default. I know that there were several that did

         19  come back with the notice that they have cured and

         20  received a mitigated fine, a mitigated penalty. In

         21  other words there was a downgrading from the $800

         22  fine to a $400 fine.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: So, let me

         24  just go back to that for one second. Let me make

         25  sure I got you.
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          2                 So, seven you said were in default.

          3  So, they got their fine issued and they've just

          4  never dealt with it one way or the other?

          5                 MS. HYMAN: Correct.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: And then

          7  you said a number of them cured. How many of them?

          8                 MS. HYMAN: There were two that cured

          9  prior to hearing, and that there were two that cured

         10  after.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Okay, let's

         12  talk about curing for a second and then I will leave

         13  this to the rest of my colleagues. But for somebody

         14  who is renting out a residential apartment on a

         15  daily or weekly basis and they are hit with a notice

         16  of violation by your office or any office, and they

         17  come in and they say I have cured, can that be

         18  simply I am no longer today renting to the people

         19  that you claimed I was renting to?

         20                 What does it take to cure?

         21                 MS. HYMAN: That depends on the

         22  individual administrative judge at the Environmental

         23  Control Board.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: I think

         25  that's one of the bigger picture issues that I

                                                            40

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  think, and obviously we have been talking about

          3  here, which is the issue of curing. I mean, the

          4  notices are issued as to a specific landlord for a

          5  specific instance and curing as to one may not be

          6  curing the practice as to the entire building or the

          7  entire practice. So, I think that that obviously is

          8  a conversation that we will need to continue having

          9  in this process.

         10                 MS. HYMAN: I look forward to it.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Thank you.

         12                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay. I believe we

         14  have Council Member Lappin.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: Thank you, Mr.

         16  Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity. Good

         17  afternoon.

         18                 I just wanted to state for the record

         19  and make clear, because you mentioned the Illegal

         20  Hotels Working Group a couple of times that I have

         21  also been actively participating.

         22                 MS. HYMAN: My apologies.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: That's quite

         24  all right.

         25                 You know, I know that this is a
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          2  complicated issue, and we don't want to penalize

          3  true hotel operators. We don't want to prevent the

          4  average New Yorker from renting out their unit a

          5  couple of days a year when they go on vacation. But

          6  we do want to keep landlords from turning affordable

          7  and other units into transient housing. And you

          8  brought up something in your testimony I wanted to

          9  ask you to elaborate on potentially.

         10                 As it relates to, there is an article

         11  in our town that discussed, and I think Ann

         12  Cunningham is here, there she is, her building, and

         13  discussed the issue of a landlord renting out for 30

         14  days or more to a company and then that company

         15  turned around and rents out the unit for three days

         16  or ten days or whatever it is. And the landlord

         17  says, well, it's not my fault, it's not my problem,

         18  I'm engaging in a legal, you know, transaction,

         19  whatever they're doing they're doing.

         20                 How could we address that? Do you

         21  think that's covered in this legislation? Do you

         22  have suggestions as to how we could prevent that

         23  from happening?

         24                 MS. HYMAN: I think that that should

         25  be part of the ongoing dialogue in terms of the
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          2  comprehensive package.

          3                 I mean, when we look at it, we're

          4  looking, and what the law considers is what the

          5  actual use of the unit is, so there could be

          6  instances where the building owner should be aware

          7  of what is going on, and we are in our comprehensive

          8  and ongoing discussions about how to look at this

          9  problem in a broad manner, to see how we should

         10  approach it.

         11                 One of the things we want to do is

         12  make sure that buildings are kept for permanent

         13  residential use, but also to encourage it in other

         14  places where it's appropriate.

         15                 So, that would be part of the

         16  conversation.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: In any of the

         18  violations that you have up until now been working

         19  with, have you had that particular situation arise,

         20  where you have issued violations for that reason?

         21                 MS. HYMAN: Again, I don't want to

         22  comment on ongoing -- in other words, in buildings

         23  where we've been, I do not want to comment on

         24  ongoing investigations and what the inspections have

         25  been, have shown us and how we've chosen to handle
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          2  the individual findings based on our inspection.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: But if you've

          4  issued a violation, that's public knowledge, right?

          5                 MS. HYMAN: The violation is, what

          6  we'll issue for is illegal occupancy, and we will

          7  choose the people who we issue the violations to, be

          8  it the corporate operator of the unit or the

          9  building owner, depending, in lots of cases we issue

         10  to both, but in terms of why we make the decision

         11  why we make that's an internal process decision

         12  based on information that we gather.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: So, you don't

         14  have a uniform policy, is what you're saying?

         15                 MS. HYMAN: We, again, look at things

         16  on an individual basis to make a determination about

         17  where and when the violation and the payment should

         18  be issued.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: Okay. Thank

         20  you, Mr. Chairman.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I just feel I have

         22  to jump in then. When you send an inspector out,

         23  what are some of the things that inspectors look for

         24  in determining whether or not a property is legal or

         25  illegal?
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          2                 MS. HYMAN: Again because of the

          3  nature it's an investigative process.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: But we're not

          5  talking about specifics, we're talking about overall

          6  policy. And even if you handle them on a

          7  case-by-case basis, which I understand, you still

          8  have to have some overall rules in how your agency

          9  comes up with decisions. So, I'd like to get an

         10  answer on that.

         11                 MS. HYMAN: What my concern is that if

         12  we sort of put out a road map of the things we're

         13  looking for, they'll see us come in, then they're

         14  going to know what it is we're looking for.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay. Well, then

         16  that's fair enough.

         17                 I'd like to, before I go to my next

         18  member, I'd like to acknowledge two of the members

         19  of the Housing and Buildings Committee that have

         20  joined us. Immediately to my left is Council Member

         21  Robert Jackson from Manhattan, as well as to my far

         22  left, Council Member Leroy Comrie of Queens.

         23                 Next I have Council Member David

         24  Weprin, followed by Council Member Mendez.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Good
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          2  afternoon, Ms. Hyman.

          3                 MS. HYMAN: Good afternoon.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: While I'm

          5  co-sponsor of this legislation, because you know, I

          6  think it's important to crack down on illegal

          7  operators who are illegally converting affordable

          8  housing to hotels, I share Council Member Fidler's

          9  concerns that he raised in his line of questioning

         10  where we're concerned about the effects that this

         11  legislation may potentially have on operations that

         12  have been operating as hotels, or SROs that have

         13  been operating for no less than a weekly basis as

         14  opposed to a monthly basis, which was my

         15  understanding was the law or is the law, and how

         16  that will affect, you know, their operations and

         17  jobs, and, of course, affordability for people that

         18  are looking for hotel rooms in the City.

         19                 I'm constantly getting calls from

         20  people from out of town asking for hotel rooms, to

         21  get a hotel, because thank God it's a good thing

         22  that it's very hard to get a hotel in New York City

         23  and a lot of hotel prices have gone in excess of

         24  $500 a night, and it's very hard to get affordable

         25  hotels, legitimate hotels or SROs, and I'm a little
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          2  confused about the issue that Councilman Fidler

          3  raised in response to it as to the legitimacy of

          4  renting by the week which I understand was the

          5  current law and that is not going to be changed by

          6  this? Or is there a question about whether there is

          7  a permanent aspect to it under the Certificate of

          8  Occupancy, it's a little vague and I know it was

          9  asked but if you could just kind of clarify that a

         10  little bit, whether SROs that have been operating as

         11  SROs for many years on a weekly basis, whether they

         12  are affected at all by this legislation?

         13                 MS. HYMAN: The issue is whether the

         14  occupants residing in an individual building are

         15  permanent or not. That's what we're looking at.

         16  That's what the law, not this bill but the

         17  overarching law that governs occupancy deals with.

         18                 With respect to this bill, it's just

         19  if there is a violation found of occupancy, in other

         20  words, where a room intended for a permanent

         21  resident is being rented to a transient guest,

         22  including a tourist, the penalty would then go up.

         23  That's all this bill does.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Well, when you

         25  say renting, if someone is renting by the week, you
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          2  know, under an SRO or one of these, you know, hotels

          3  that have been operating as hotels on a weekly basis

          4  as opposed to a daily basis, would they be affected

          5  by this legislation?

          6                 MS. HYMAN: Again, we always look at

          7  it on a case-by-case basis, and with respect to how

          8  this bill will affect a special enforcement

          9  investigation, it won't change what we look for and

         10  how we conduct the investigation.

         11                 The only thing that will change from

         12  this bill is what penalties the operator may face.

         13  And they would be certainly increased with this

         14  bill.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: But someone

         16  can certainly still rent by the week in an SRO,

         17  correct?

         18                 MS. HYMAN: Again, what constitutes

         19  permanent occupancy has to be looked at based on the

         20  SRO. There is ongoing litigation with respect to the

         21  three SROs on the Upper West Side, where we found

         22  that the occupancy was in violation and we have

         23  commenced a lawsuit and beyond that I can't comment

         24  because of the ongoing litigation with respect to

         25  the issue that you're talking about.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: But you do

          3  recognize that there are SROs that rent on a weekly

          4  basis that serve a tremendous benefit to the City to

          5  provide affordable hotel space that might not be

          6  available in the general market?

          7                 MS. HYMAN: What we recognize is that

          8  we want to make sure that we're preserving

          9  low-income and affordable housing for those who need

         10  it, and if these buildings are intended to provide

         11  that, we are trying to make sure that that housing

         12  stays with those people who are intended to use it

         13  on a permanent basis.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: But obviously

         15  you will be looking at how these hotels have been

         16  operating or SROs have been operating for many

         17  years.

         18                 I mean, we're not talking about

         19  converting housing to SROs, I'm talking about

         20  existing SROs that have been operating for many

         21  years on a weekly basis, is there any reason for

         22  them to fear that this legislation will have any

         23  affect on their renting on a weekly basis?

         24                 MS. HYMAN: Again, it is up to the

         25  building owner to be in compliance with the
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          2  Certificate of Occupancy.  That is now we proceed on

          3  our investigations and what we find and we do

          4  subsequent to an investigation will depend on what

          5  we find. The Certificate of Occupancy is there for a

          6  reason, to provide -- to demarcate what the building

          7  is supposed to be used for on a permanent basis.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: But there are

          9  Certificate of Occupancies of SRO that have been

         10  allowing weekly rentals and should continue to;

         11  isn't that correct?

         12                 MS. HYMAN: Again, we have filed a

         13  lawsuit on the Upper West Side, and because of the

         14  nature of that litigation, and the fact that it is

         15  ongoing, I'm not free to comment on our

         16  interpretation of the law with respect to that at

         17  this point.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Now, this

         19  legislation won't have any affect on it?

         20                 MS. HYMAN: No, it will not.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Correct.

         22                 I just want to reiterate that one is,

         23  I think there should be a comparison with the

         24  Department of Finance records as to how hotels or

         25  SROs have been paying taxes, because, you know,
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          2  you're talking about two separate, two City

          3  agencies, and if someone is paying a higher tax, you

          4  know, that should be something that -- or has been

          5  operating on a regular basis, the City has not

          6  jumped in and said, oh, no, you shouldn't be paying,

          7  you know, X dollars, you should be paying X minus

          8  dollars.

          9                 So, I think it is a legitimate issue

         10  to compare records as to how these hotels or SROs

         11  have been taxed over the years and paying. And I

         12  think it's also important to recognize a

         13  contribution of an industry which does serve a need,

         14  at the same time not, you know, not taking away from

         15  cracking down on the bad apples and the people that

         16  are converting what could be good affordable housing

         17  into SROs illegally.

         18                 So, I don't think there is an

         19  inconsistency. I would just hope that, and I think

         20  Council Member Garodnick referenced it in his

         21  statement, that it's something that should be looked

         22  at by this group as this legislation proceeds to

         23  make sure that the legitimate hotel owner or SRO

         24  owner who has been operating as such for many years

         25  on a weekly basis and contributing significantly to

                                                            51

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  the tax base of the City and serving a need of

          3  affordable hotel units is not penalized.

          4                 MS. HYMAN: Our position is that what

          5  we're looking for is two-fold: With respect to the

          6  Illegal Hotel Working Group, we are interested in

          7  working with the Council and the State Legislature

          8  to come up with a solution and a plan that will

          9  comprehensively deal with the situations that we're

         10  finding.

         11                 But on a daily basis our concern is

         12  making sure that permanent residential units in

         13  buildings defined as being available for permanent

         14  tenants continue to be used in that regard.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: But there are

         16  buildings that aren't designated permanent

         17  residential that would not be affected by this

         18  legislation then?

         19                 MS. HYMAN: Again, the point of this

         20  legislation, as I see it from the Council, is with

         21  respect to just raising the penalties for existing

         22  violations. It's not creating anything new, it's

         23  simply raising the fines for that which already

         24  exist in the Code.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Okay, thank
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          2  you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Council Member

          4  Mendez.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Thank you,

          6  Chairman Dilan.

          7                 First of all, Ms. Hyman, I want to

          8  thank you as a member of the Task Force and as one

          9  of the introducers of this legislation. It's an

         10  issue that's affected us to various degrees in

         11  Manhattan, but since the Office of Special

         12  Enforcement has been working closely with us, we've

         13  been able to have more effectiveness in this issue

         14  and have it addressed in a more adequate way.

         15                 During my short tenure in the

         16  Council, I can't tell you how frustrating it's been

         17  to try to get different City agencies to work

         18  together, so the Office of Special Enforcement has

         19  done that to a great extent and has facilitated our

         20  jobs here as Councilpeople with this issue in our

         21  district.

         22                 MS. HYMAN: Thank you very much.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And any

         24  obstacles that we have created in the law I think

         25  those of us who are in this group, really our intent
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          2  is just to go after what were residential units and

          3  owners that are illegally converting apartments,

          4  displacing tenants and disrupting the lives of

          5  existing tenants in these buildings. And to whatever

          6  extent we need to go back and to tweak this, I know

          7  that we will make this work, because we think this

          8  is important.

          9                 Currently, you know, I call it a slap

         10  on the wrist. I think someone, you may have even

         11  said it's not even a slap on the wrist, and that is

         12  the big issue that we're having here, there is no

         13  incentive to follow the law because the profits are

         14  so huge by these unscrupulous owners that are doing

         15  this.

         16                 In your testimony you mentioned

         17  several City agencies that you're working with, DOB

         18  -- let me not use acronyms. Department of

         19  Buildings, Environmental Control Board, the Fire

         20  Department, Department of Health; what, if any other

         21  agencies, does the Office of Special Enforcement

         22  also work with?

         23                 MS. HYMAN: Well, I have on staff two

         24  Department of Building Inspectors, two inspectors

         25  from the Fire Department, three New York City police
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          2  officers, two health inspectors and a Finance

          3  inspector, in addition to on-staff personnel, and I

          4  also work very closely with the Agency of Housing

          5  Preservation and Development, HPD. Even though I

          6  don't have inspectors on staff from HPD, I do in

          7  fact work very closely with them, since this area

          8  does overlap with them considerably.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And what would

         10  the passage of this law, the increasement (sic) of

         11  fines, do you think any other City agencies -- would

         12  you be working with any additional City agencies if

         13  this legislation was passed?

         14                 MS. HYMAN: Again, if it passes, where

         15  we go I don't know, but it certainly would be the

         16  same pool of players that's dealing with the issue

         17  now, are the people that are charged with the

         18  condition of residences in the City, how they are

         19  used, all of that falls under these particular

         20  agencies, predominantly.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: So, you

         22  mentioned the different City agencies, you have

         23  actual staff that are from those agencies that

         24  report to the Office of Special Enforcement; that's

         25  correct?
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          2                 MS. HYMAN: Correct.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And, so, okay,

          4  my problem, whether it's illegal hotels or not, has

          5  been ECB, the Environmental Control Board, where

          6  there is general Department of Buildings' issues and

          7  we get them out there and ECB fines are issued, when

          8  they get written up it's, again, a minimal amount.

          9  Sometimes there are hearings, sometimes there are

         10  not. On the website, some of these just seem to

         11  disappear where there are no, even if they default,

         12  there is no way to follow up on this. There is no

         13  way for residents to go to these ECB hearings and

         14  talk about their personal experience, it's only the

         15  defendant, whoever the complaint is made against.

         16                 Is there any way for the Office of

         17  Special Enforcement to track these ECB hearings, and

         18  these fines, and for us to get better results from

         19  these ECB fines?

         20                 MS. HYMAN: Well, the Environmental

         21  Control Board is an independent body. Their

         22  Administrative Law Judge is working and hearing

         23  evidence and making adjudications on an individual

         24  basis. When we issue an ECB violation, an ECB Notice

         25  of Violation, what then happens is we refer it to
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          2  the Department of Buildings' Administrative

          3  Enforcement Unit for prosecution.

          4                 Just because we refer it there

          5  doesn't mean we stop there. We work very closely

          6  with the head of the unit, and I can say that on

          7  several occasions we've made arrangements for

          8  tenants who are residing in the buildings where we

          9  have issued the ECB NOVs to get in contact with the

         10  head of the Administrative Enforcement Unit to

         11  arrange for them to testify, and, in fact, many of

         12  these tenants have come and been able to testify and

         13  get their position heard in from of the ECB

         14  Administrative law judge.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: All too often

         16  I see that there are hundreds of thousands of fines,

         17  there's an ECB hearing date, the case is postponed

         18  several times and then the fine just disappears.

         19                 Do you know, would you be able to

         20  tell me what happens in those cases?

         21                 MS. HYMAN: I can't comment on that

         22  because once there is a violation issued, the

         23  collection of it is handled by an independent

         24  process, but I would certainly be happy to look into

         25  that and get you exactly what happened.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Thank you.

          3  Hold on one second.

          4                 And can you please describe currently

          5  any court actions that have come out, like where, in

          6  what courts would we see these, besides ECB

          7  violations, which is Administrative Hearings?

          8                 MS. HYMAN: Again, the only place

          9  other than ECB that we filed a legal action has been

         10  the Housing Preservation and Development, actually

         11  on behalf of this City filed this lawsuit against

         12  the three interconnected SROs on the Upper West Side

         13  for converting those buildings to, our position, a

         14  hostel and hotel illegally. So, we actually

         15  commenced a Supreme Court action against them for

         16  those violations.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: That will be

         18  all. And once again, thank you for all of your work

         19  on this issue with us.

         20                 MS. HYMAN: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, I'm just

         22  going to sum up with just maybe two questions, and

         23  then we'll turn the hearing over to the public.

         24                 I just wanted to get a sense, or find

         25  out if your agency had a sense, as to how many units
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          2  there are out there that have been illegally

          3  converted?

          4                 If you don't have it, that's fine.

          5                 MS. HYMAN: We don't have a

          6  calculation. I know what the complaints are for it,

          7  so I don't have an accounting.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: That's fine. I

          9  didn't think you did but I wouldn't be doing my job

         10  if I didn't ask.

         11                 MS. HYMAN: I'm happy to oblige.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I guess then would

         13  you have the capacity, would your agency have the

         14  capacity to come to a determination as to how many

         15  units, or would it be the jurisdiction of maybe

         16  another agency?

         17                 MS. HYMAN: It wouldn't necessarily be

         18  the jurisdiction of an agency. It's a hard industry

         19  to determine where it's operating actually.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Yes.

         21                 MS. HYMAN: So getting a concrete

         22  number is not that easy to come up with.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: All right, but I

         24  would think that the problem is bigger than, you

         25  know, 100 units, which is what you've got, you know,

                                                            59

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  basically on record.

          3                 MS. HYMAN: Well, we have 82

          4  locations, but that doesn't include the number of

          5  units in each location.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Locations. Excuse

          7  me. Excuse my terminology.

          8                 I just wanted to get a sense of your

          9  agency's budget. You're directly funded through a

         10  mayoral line; is that correct?

         11                 MS. HYMAN: Yes.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay. And then

         13  what's the headcount of the agency?

         14                 MS. HYMAN: Total of 15.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: And how many

         16  inspectors?

         17                 MS. HYMAN: The inspectors are

         18  actually on their own agency's headcount. So, the 15

         19  includes them, although as I understand it, the

         20  funding comes from -- they are paid by their own

         21  agency.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: So your inspectors

         23  are not directly funded by your agency?

         24                 MS. HYMAN: Right. I have three

         25  lawyers that are funded, in addition to myself as

                                                            60

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  the Director, and then I have an administrator and

          3  an on-staff investigator, and those are the only OSE

          4  personnel.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I think it's the

          6  intent of this institution to increase the fines to

          7  serve as a deterrent. I would imagine that in

          8  instances where we agree that would be also the

          9  Administration's aim also, but do you feel currently

         10  you have the sufficient amount of personnel to carry

         11  out the task?

         12                 MS. HYMAN: I believe we are currently

         13  adequately staffed to be able to handle the

         14  complaints.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I'm not sure. I'm

         16  not sure. If I was playing cards with you, I would

         17  test you.

         18                 Okay, Ms. Hyman, I'd like to thank

         19  you for your time today. And we certainly appreciate

         20  your testimony. We understand that this bill is, you

         21  know, in its very early stages and is very rough and

         22  needs some corrections.

         23                 As I said in my opening, it's not our

         24  intent to find hotels that are legitimately

         25  operating as hotels and serve as an important sector
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          2  of this economy, but we have to figure out the

          3  proper way, to either find a way to exclude them out

          4  of this legislation. I don't know if we have those

          5  answers yet.

          6                 I would like to thank you, and this

          7  Committee looks forward to further dialogue with you

          8  and your agency.

          9                 MS. HYMAN: Thank you. I look forward

         10  to continuing dialogue, as well. Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you

         12  very much.

         13                 At this time I'm going to call State

         14  Senator Liz Krueger, if she is here to testify.

         15  Assemblymember Linda Rosenthal to testify, as well

         16  as Assemblymember Micah Kellner. Micah Kellner,

         17  excuse me. And then they will be followed by

         18  representatives from Assemblymember Gottfried's

         19  office, from Senator Duane's office, and from

         20  Assemblymember Glick's office. That will be the next

         21  panel. And then once they come up, I'll announce the

         22  panels that are to come, so everybody can get a

         23  sense of where they are in the pecking order.

         24                 Mr. Kellner, I just want to say to

         25  you, congratulations on your election to the
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          2  Assembly, but you also understand that the rookies

          3  go last, right?

          4                 Senator Krueger.

          5                 SENATOR KRUEGER: Thank you. Good

          6  afternoon, so many distinguished members of the City

          7  Council and friends. I'm not sure I like this being

          8  the senior here, but we'll leave that alone. You

          9  meant just in how long we've been in the

         10  Legislature.

         11                 So, my name is Liz Krueger, and I'm

         12  the State Senator from the 26th District.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: That's exactly

         14  what I meant.

         15                 SENATOR KRUEGER: I know what you

         16  meant. Thank you.

         17                 Which my district includes the

         18  Midtown and the East Side of Manhattan, and I also

         19  serve as the ranking member of the New York State

         20  Senate Committee on Housing, Construction and

         21  Community Development. So, I'm particularly

         22  delighted to be here before you, Chairperson Dilan,

         23  and other members of City Council Housing and

         24  Buildings Committee, because in fact, I think the

         25  challenge before us is to work together at the City
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          2  Council level and at the State Legislative level to

          3  address this very, very serious but complex set of

          4  issues that we are seeing throughout New York City,

          5  but particularly throughout my district, and I

          6  believe all of Manhattan Island. And I believe one

          7  of your last questions to the City government was

          8  how many units do you think are being affected? And

          9  I don't think any of us here have the scientific

         10  answer, but just based on the work of the Illegal

         11  Hotel Task Force, we are estimating that we have

         12  already received complaints or information about

         13  illegal hotel activities in over 200 buildings in

         14  Manhattan, and I would argue that's probably 200

         15  buildings south of 100th Street.

         16                 So that in fact throughout, and

         17  you're going to hear from Assemblymember Kellner and

         18  Assemblymember Rosenthal, more specifics from their

         19  own district, but my Senate district, which

         20  represents Midtown and the East Side, it's almost

         21  every day of every week you could expect to hear

         22  from people in buildings who have heard something

         23  else about illegal hotels, and then call their

         24  elected officials.

         25                 I know, I can guarantee you that in
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          2  all of our offices tomorrow, after news of today's

          3  City Council hearing, hits the news through tonight

          4  and through the press conference that took place

          5  earlier, every one of us who represents constituents

          6  in Manhattan will hear from new people, saying

          7  Council Member Lappin, I live in your district,

          8  Council Member Mendez, I live in your district,

          9  Council Member Brewer, I live in your district, this

         10  is what's happening in my building, I didn't realize

         11  that there was something we could be doing about it.

         12                 So, I just want to highlight, none of

         13  us may have the science, but the numbers are very

         14  real.

         15                 Also, before going forward, I just

         16  want to answer I think some of the concerns that

         17  Council Member Weprin and Fidler were raising. Just

         18  to clarify, no one I don't believe is saying, and

         19  certainly this bill before you today isn't saying we

         20  want to outlaw SROs, or necessarily even change the

         21  model of successful legal SROs in the City of New

         22  York, and I think some of the linguistic confusion

         23  was, do you live there on a monthly basis, can you

         24  pay your rent on a weekly basis?

         25                 Certainly none of us want to
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          2  discourage people who are low-income and may not be

          3  able to get a full month's rent together at one time

          4  to be able to continue to live in their homes, but

          5  there is a difference between an arrangement, which

          6  has, I think, been historically true in many SROs

          7  where there is a recognition that people may pay on

          8  a weekly basis, the difference between being able to

          9  pay on a weekly basis, versus it being a residence

         10  for people who are permanent residents in that

         11  community. That is one of the big differences

         12  between a permanent residence and the technical

         13  question of what is a hotel and what is an illegal

         14  hotel.

         15                 So, again, people can get confused by

         16  these issues because they are complex, it's why we

         17  created the task force, to have State agencies, City

         18  agencies, City Council members, State Legislators,

         19  sit down and try to sort through what are the laws,

         20  where are they inconsistent? Because they are. Where

         21  are they outdated, because they are, and what should

         22  we as government be doing in going forward to

         23  protect our constituents in our communities,

         24  recognizing that there were historical reasons that

         25  different laws got written that may, in fact, appear
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          2  to be inconsistent, or may be in the 21st century,

          3  inconsistent with each other and inconsistent where

          4  we need to go as a City and as a State. So, I felt I

          5  wanted to try to answer that up front.

          6                 The problem of residential buildings

          7  being illegally converted into transient hotels and

          8  short-term rentals, largely catering to tourists,

          9  has, again, become a very serious issue. And I can't

         10  emphasize enough, we need to act in government.

         11                 The City Council needs to act, the

         12  Mayor needs to act, the State Legislature and the

         13  Governor need to act.

         14                 And it is also understandable that

         15  residents of our City are getting more and more

         16  upset about this, and it is why I suspect that every

         17  one of us will hear from more constituents tomorrow,

         18  because these conditions are expanding, and they

         19  relate, I suppose in the good news, to the growth in

         20  tourists in the City of New York, and on the bad

         21  side that we are desperately short of affordable

         22  housing, and then when they have such an enormous

         23  squeeze on affordable housing people think it's the

         24  Wild Wild West and perhaps they can get away with

         25  anything, and we're finding that they're trying to
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          2  get away with anything.

          3                 So, our constituents are rightly

          4  complaining, our government agencies are rightly

          5  confused about what their authority is and what they

          6  can do about it.

          7                 I don't believe one piece of

          8  legislation will solve all the answers. I think this

          9  is one bill, a bill I strongly support, that is

         10  going to help give City government some of the tools

         11  that they have been short of to stop people from

         12  continuing to use our buildings for illegal

         13  activities, but it is not a silver bullet. It is not

         14  the only answer and I share in the responsibility as

         15  a State Legislator to try to help address this

         16  issue.

         17                 Illegal hotel use has become such

         18  common practice in some buildings that we're already

         19  seeing it in conversions to co-ops and condominiums.

         20                 So, earlier today, quite a bit of the

         21  discussion centered around SROs and quite a bit of

         22  the discussion will continue to center around both

         23  rent-regulated buildings and market rate rental

         24  buildings, but I also want to highlight we're seeing

         25  this as a pattern of abuse within buildings who are
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          2  going through the process of conversion from rental

          3  buildings to cooperatives and condominiums, where we

          4  are seeing tenants being forced out and abused by

          5  owners of these illegal hotels, who sometimes are

          6  receiving government tax subsidies such as 421-A and

          7  J-51 tax abatements or Liberty Bonds, all of which

          8  were intended to be used to promote permanent

          9  residential affordable housing, and, yet, many units

         10  in buildings that have 421-A, J-51 or even Liberty

         11  Bonds, we are finding illegal hotel use instead.

         12                 Now, I know this City Council worked

         13  very hard on the issue of 421-A legislation over the

         14  last two years, and, so, I know how important the

         15  issue of making sure that our tax dollars get used

         16  appropriately are to everyone sitting here before me

         17  today. And I will tell you none of us ever intended

         18  the taxpayers' money to be used as a subsidy for

         19  illegal activities, rather than to be used for what

         20  you, the Council, and we, the State Legislature and

         21  our overriding approval of your proposals, intended

         22  to be the use of tax exemptions and abatements, to

         23  support and create and continue affordable,

         24  residential housing.

         25                 So, I want to highlight the
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          2  connection between the activities going on and how

          3  it, to some degree, bastardizes the intentions of

          4  other important legislation that this Committee and

          5  this Council have worked on and supported.

          6                 Again, owners should not be utilizing

          7  taxpayer money to further illegal activities to

          8  maximize their profits.

          9                 I also want to highlight, and I'm

         10  only highlighting from my testimony that I think all

         11  of you have received, that we need to understand

         12  that this problem will continue to grow unless we

         13  take action to reverse it.

         14                 Right now there is really no

         15  motivation for people who are finding ways around

         16  and loopholes around the law to stop doing what they

         17  have been doing, and so Council Introduction 534,

         18  which amends the Administrative Code and

         19  substantially increases the fines, is one critical

         20  piece that we need to apply now, so that to some

         21  degree we could deal with what I call the low-lying

         22  fruit, those entities who are clearly in violation

         23  of the law. Before we have resolved all these other

         24  complex issues between State and City law, those

         25  entities who are in violation of the law but the
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          2  penalty is so minimal, I believe a maximum of $800

          3  for entire buildings, no matter how many units are

          4  actually being used in this manner, to make sure

          5  that they understand you can no longer simply write

          6  off $800 as a cost of doing business through illegal

          7  activities.

          8                 So, I agree. This is complex. Many of

          9  the steps we need to go forward with will be more

         10  complex than this piece of legislation. But this is

         11  saying give the City agencies the tools to actually

         12  have a fine schedule that will actually discourage

         13  the continuation of clearly illegal activity.

         14                 We need those tools before we can go

         15  forward. We need you to act right now, in my

         16  opinion, even as we continue as a task force to

         17  address the more complex issues, the gray areas in

         18  the various laws, the inconsistencies in the laws,

         19  and many of the Council members here today have been

         20  participating with our Illegal Hotel Working Group.

         21  I encourage and invite every Council member to

         22  participate, and I want to thank Council Member

         23  Brewer and the other sponsors of the bill for moving

         24  us here today.

         25                 Thank you for your time.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Great. Thank you.

          3                 SENATOR KRUEGER: Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: When the light is

          5  off, the mic is on.

          6                 SENATOR ROSENTHAL: Okay, that makes

          7  sense.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Yes, we're a

          9  little backwards here.

         10                 SENATOR ROSENTHAL: Well, it's a

         11  pleasure to be here anyway.

         12                 Chairman Dilan, members of the

         13  Housing and Building Committee, good afternoon, and

         14  thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify

         15  on this important piece of legislation.

         16                 I am Assemblymember Linda Rosenthal,

         17  and my district spans the Upper West Side and

         18  Clinton neighborhoods. I would like to say those

         19  neighborhoods are well represented here today by the

         20  many people in the audience who live in Clinton and

         21  on the Upper West Side, 86th, 94th, 95th Streets are

         22  in the house, so I welcome them here as well.

         23                 As you may know, I, along with the

         24  other elected officials and Housing advocates in the

         25  Illegal Hotels Working Group, have been working to
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          2  combat illegal hotels for more than two years.

          3                 What began as a few calls from

          4  constituents to our offices complaining of nearby

          5  apartments being used on a short-term basis, has

          6  ballooned into full-blown takeovers of entire

          7  buildings for transient use.

          8                 Landlords have found that renting to

          9  tourists and charging nightly rates of anywhere from

         10  $50 to $200 has allowed them to rake in far more

         11  profit than legally renting to ordinary, permanent

         12  residents would.

         13                 In the relatively short time that we

         14  have been working on this issue, we have lost

         15  hundreds, if not thousands of affordable units in an

         16  already stretched housing market, and the problem is

         17  only getting worse.

         18                 Illegal hotels create unlivable

         19  situations for permanent tenants whose homes have

         20  become stomping grounds for an unending parade of

         21  strangers, coming and going at all hours of the

         22  night.

         23                 These tenants, who often have to

         24  share bathrooms and common spaces with the tourists,

         25  report a precipitous decline in cleanliness, coupled
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          2  with infestations of rodents and cockroaches.

          3                 Tourists who unsuspectingly book

          4  rooms in these buildings are often shocked by the

          5  poor conditions they encounter, because in an

          6  illegal hotel, the landlord is not in the business

          7  of providing clean and comfortable hospitality.

          8                 In many cases the illegal hotel

          9  operation is used to drive out permanent tenants, or

         10  to make profit while converting the building to a

         11  condo or a co-op.

         12                 The law prohibits short-term stays in

         13  residential buildings for a reason. A permanent

         14  tenant of 20 years who needs to get to work in the

         15  morning just doesn't mix with the tourist who is

         16  here for three nights to go out on the town and

         17  party until the early morning hours.

         18                 The illegal hotel industry is rampant

         19  in my district. Under particular attack are the

         20  Single Room Occupancy buildings, when landlords have

         21  seen an opportunity to make big bucks off what has

         22  historically a source of stable, regulated

         23  affordable housing.

         24                 In working with the tenants of these

         25  buildings, it has become crystal clear to me that
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          2  the legislation being considered today, Intro. 534

          3  is absolutely necessary, if we are going to win the

          4  war on illegal hotels.

          5                 The fine a landlord receives for

          6  breaking the law and renting residential apartments

          7  to transients is a laughable $800, no matter if he

          8  or she is renting two rooms illegally or 200 rooms.

          9                 The landlord is also subject to the

         10  same low fine with no consideration given to how

         11  long the illegal activity goes on for. A one-day

         12  infraction is given the same weight as 100 days of

         13  illegal use.

         14                 At one building in my district, the

         15  Landlord's illegal use of the building is widely

         16  recognized. Tenants in the building have been

         17  actively reporting illegal hotel use to the City for

         18  years, and in February, I personally checked into

         19  the illegal hotel just two nights to disprove the

         20  landlord's protestations to City and State agencies

         21  that he was renting for a minimum of a week at a

         22  time.

         23                 A rally the tenants and the Illegal

         24  Hotels Working Group held in front of the building,

         25  was also widely covered by the press. In short, it
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          2  was publicly known that the landlord was flagrantly

          3  breaking the law.

          4                 When went before the ECB, however,

          5  the landlord faced a mere slap on the wrist, and to

          6  this day continues to violate City laws.

          7                 This landlord, along with all of the

          8  illegal hotel operators in the City made a conscious

          9  economic calculation, breaking the law and renting

         10  to tourists brought in a sizeable sum every month,

         11  and the fines he incurred for these illegal actions

         12  only cost him a fraction of those profits.

         13                 Intro. 534 rights this lopsided

         14  equation by assigning appropriate fines for illegal

         15  actions. This bill is an important first step in our

         16  fight against illegal hotels, and I urge the City

         17  Council to act on it as quickly as possible.

         18                 However, even with the passage of

         19  this legislation, we still need further action. I

         20  have been in discussion with the Mayor's Office on

         21  legislation that would update Zoning and Building

         22  Codes in order to address the growing problem of

         23  extended-stay hotels, which have cropped up in many

         24  residential buildings.

         25                 We urgently need both of these bills
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          2  to effectively win back the many residential

          3  apartments we have lost to illegal hotels.

          4                 I also encourage the City to take a

          5  comprehensive look at how SROs are operated, and how

          6  we can ensure that these buildings after ceasing to

          7  become illegal hotels, return to being an affordable

          8  source of housing for the many low-income working

          9  New Yorkers that desperately need it.

         10                 Thank you very much for the

         11  opportunity to testimony.

         12                 ASSEMBLY MEMBER KELLNER: My name is

         13  Micah Z. Kellner, and I represent the 65th Assembly

         14  District, which includes Yorkville, part of the

         15  Upper East Side and Roosevelt Island. I want to

         16  thank Chairman Dilan for holding this hearing today,

         17  as well as Council Member Brewer and all of the

         18  co-sponsors of this piece of legislation.

         19                 I, as well, am a member of the

         20  Illegal Hotels Working Group, a coalition of elected

         21  officials, housing advocates, that for over two

         22  years have been tracking the complaints about

         23  illegal hotels throughout the Borough of Manhattan.

         24                 Our working group regularly brings

         25  together City and State agencies to discuss ongoing
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          2  enforcement efforts and ensure that our collective

          3  efforts to solve the illegal hotel crisis are given

          4  the tools and resources that are necessary to stop

          5  this abuse of our housing stock.

          6                 Illegal hotels are a growing problem

          7  throughout Manhattan. Every day more landlords move

          8  critical housing units from our already stretched

          9  housing market and convert them into hotel units or

         10  corporate apartments for transient visitors instead

         11  of the New Yorkers who need a place to live.

         12                 In the Upper East Side, there are

         13  nearly 50 residential apartment buildings that

         14  should be rented as rental apartments by my

         15  constituents, but instead are being rented to

         16  transients. Despite the good work of the Mayor's

         17  Office of Special Enforcement, these illegal hotels

         18  persist and spread to more buildings.

         19                 While it is presently illegal under

         20  New York City's Building Code for a J-2 designated

         21  dwelling unit to be rented out to transient

         22  occupants, the penalties and the fine structure for

         23  use contrary to certificate of occupancy is

         24  insufficient to deter illegal hotel operators.

         25                 While most people understand that
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          2  illegal hotels are a problem because they remove

          3  units from our housing stock, including our

          4  affordable housing stock, many people are unaware of

          5  the other significant problems they cause, because

          6  most illegal hotels include a mix of long-term

          7  tenants and illegally converted hotel units.

          8                 Tenants are forced to live amongst

          9  tourists and business visitors. This creates

         10  significant problems in terms of building security,

         11  loss of building-wide services to meet the needs of

         12  the visitors, noise and fire safety concerns

         13  stemming from illegal alterations.

         14                 Also, tenants are often harassed into

         15  leaving their homes by landlords who want to create

         16  more hotel units to make an even bigger profit.

         17                 Finally, New York City's economy

         18  stands to suffer because of the bad reputation

         19  illegal hotels create for our tourist industry. In

         20  the past two years, dozens of national and

         21  international stories have appeared in all news

         22  media forms explaining the risks to vacationers of

         23  being duped into booking illegal hotels in New York

         24  City because travelers have found the hotels and

         25  rooms to be in poor condition and not operated in an
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          2  acceptable standard. The travel guides like Fodor's,

          3  now warn tourists to be wary of hotel scams in New

          4  York City.

          5                 Intro. 534 would raise the fines and

          6  greatly improve the fine structure, correcting the

          7  absence of a disincentive to operating an illegal

          8  hotel. I strongly support this common-sense measure.

          9                 The City's Administrative Code

         10  provides for what generally amounts to an $800 fine

         11  for use contrary to the Certificate of Occupancy for

         12  a residential building. But illegal hotel operators

         13  far exceed $800 in profits in a single night from

         14  their operations. Also, the Code only allows ECB to

         15  find for one violation for the entire building,

         16  regardless of how many units are being used, and

         17  only for the day the inspector visited and issued

         18  the violation.

         19                 To use an example of how this will

         20  not impact an operator, let's look at WooGo.com.

         21  WooGo.com rents furnished apartments as hotel units

         22  for between $294 a night and $799 per night. It

         23  typically operates dozens of units in a building and

         24  advertises on line with great success, enjoying a

         25  high occupancy rate.
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          2                 When a tenant complains, OSE

          3  undertakes a difficult investigation with high

          4  evidentiary standards and a violation finally winds

          5  through ECB. If the violation is not dismissed, it

          6  results in a single $800 fine. If this process

          7  repeats itself, the same low fine is issued.

          8                 Intro. 534 raises that fine to $1,000

          9  to $5,000 for a first-time offense. If this does not

         10  deter the operator fines are raised with each

         11  additional offense, up to $10,000 to $20,000 for a

         12  third offense.

         13                 These fines are in scale with what we

         14  believe are typical illegal hotel profits and should

         15  compel lawbreakers to reconsider their illegal

         16  practices.

         17                 The bill also allows for each unit

         18  being illegally converted to J-1 use to be fined

         19  separately. As well, the code would be changed to

         20  presume that illegal use remained after the

         21  inspector left until a landlord can demonstrate

         22  otherwise.

         23                 Also of significance, Intro. 534

         24  classifies illegal alterations from J-2 or J-3 to

         25  J-1 use as hazardous. This is important because
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          2  these alterations often change the layout of a

          3  floor, resulting in dwelling units without windows

          4  or fire escapes, change the number of people

          5  occupying a unit or floor, and because they create

          6  hotel units in buildings that aren't designed for

          7  hotel guests. Hotels have different Fire Code

          8  standards precisely because they are occupied by

          9  transients who are unfamiliar with the layout of the

         10  building.

         11                 These important changes to the Code

         12  bring the law in line with the reality of how

         13  illegal hotels operate. I believe Intro. 534 will

         14  make it easier for tenants making a complaint to

         15  3-1-1, those trying to advocate on a constituent's

         16  behalf, and for the City of New York to enforce the

         17  law, and ultimately for all of us to see housing

         18  return to our neighborhood.

         19                 Unfortunately, 534 won't solve all of

         20  our illegal hotel problems, and I want to make sure

         21  the Council understands that too.

         22                 Most of the buildings in my district

         23  operating as illegal hotels use the minimum 30 days

         24  ti skirt the law. This is a legal loophole because

         25  the Buildings Department has a long practice of
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          2  interpreting 30 days as the standard by which to

          3  judge transient versus permanent occupancy.

          4                 While it may be obvious to us that

          5  someone visiting New York for 30 days is not a

          6  permanent resident, according to illegal hotels

          7  operators like FurnishedQuarters.com, they have 12

          8  permanent residents a year. Some have suggested

          9  creating a 90-day minimum definition for permanent

         10  residential use and not allowing uses of 30 to 90

         11  days in residentially zoned districts. I support

         12  these ideas.

         13                 Advertising as extended-stay hotels,

         14  or corporate housing providers, these illegal hotels

         15  represent a major problem in my district, as well as

         16  the rest of Manhattan.

         17                 While there may be a legitimate place

         18  for this industry in New York City, it is not in

         19  residential buildings or areas zoned for residential

         20  use only.

         21                 I urge the City Council to pass

         22  Intro. 534, but realize that does not solve all the

         23  issues but is rather a good first step.

         24                 Next, we need the Council to work

         25  with the Mayor's Office towards changes in the
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          2  Building Code and the Zoning Resolution to ensure

          3  that those we shut down tomorrow don't just simply

          4  change their business model and join those operating

          5  with a 30-day minimum loophole.

          6                 Thank you, again, for this

          7  opportunity to testify.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I want to thank

          9  you all for coming in to provide testimony on this

         10  issue.

         11                 Senator, I think you brought up an

         12  interesting point that affect many tenants in my

         13  district who rent apartments on a weekly basis

         14  because they can't afford anything else. So, that's

         15  something, a concern that I will now look at that I

         16  wasn't looking at before. So, I thank you for

         17  bringing that up.

         18                 I have just two members that have

         19  something that they would like to ask or say. We'll

         20  start with Council Member Fidler.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Thank you, Mr.

         22  Chairman.

         23                 I want to say that I actually agree

         24  with everything that the three of you have said.

         25  But, Senator, you raise the example that Chairman
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          2  Dilan just pointed out, too, but I think you left

          3  out the existing hotels, the ones that, in fact,

          4  have been operating for a long, long time as hotels,

          5  that we tax as hotels, collect hotel tax, and have

          6  been existing in part of our business community of

          7  filling a need for a long time, and I don't think

          8  that it's our intent and I hope it's not yours, to

          9  put them out of business, to, you know, cost the

         10  City hundreds and hundreds of thousands of dollars

         11  in property tax revenue, hotel tax revenue, maybe in

         12  the millions, and put a lot of good union workers

         13  out on the street.

         14                 I certainly don't think that was what

         15  -- I think you just admitted that and I want to be

         16  sure that that's part of the discussion. But the

         17  very fact that we're having this dialogue shows why

         18  passing this bill after we fix the problem, I want

         19  to emphasize after we fix the problem, is so

         20  important, because all of these hotels that have

         21  been functioning apparently illegally as far as OSE

         22  is concerned, because this bill doesn't change any

         23  of that, all right? Were operating without much

         24  concern until we introduced the piece of legislation

         25  that would make the fines actually hurt. And that's
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          2  why the bill is important when we get to it. But,

          3  first, you know, we really have to be absolutely

          4  certain that we're not going to put a legitimate

          5  industry out of business, put all those people out

          6  of work, throw that tax revenue out and create a new

          7  problem just to solve this obviously legitimate one.

          8                 It's obvious that the raising of the

          9  fines is a very important step, otherwise people

         10  wouldn't be here to say, hey, wait a minute, you're

         11  talking about fining me now.

         12                 SENATOR KRUEGER: And if I am to

         13  surmise, and yes, I think I was discussing the issue

         14  that Council Member Weprin more raised of the

         15  concept of SROs and weekly payments. I believe

         16  you're addressing a concern that I think has only

         17  recently been brought to some of us that there may

         18  be some small number of legitimate, ongoing

         19  unionized hotels who may not have a Certificate of

         20  Occupancy that matches their function.

         21                 I believe that there are any number

         22  of ways that could be addressed here in the City of

         23  New York, including a process of changing the

         24  Certificate of Occupancy.

         25                 Again, if you're a legitimate
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          2  full-time hotel, you're going to meet the Fire

          3  standards, you're going to meet the Building Code

          4  standards for a hotel, you're going to be able to

          5  get through a process, I believe, of clarifying the

          6  occupancy standard. So, I think both of us perhaps

          7  don't know how many buildings this affects. I

          8  suspect it's a handful. Nothing like what we're

          9  talking about with the hundreds of buildings where

         10  there are illegal activities going on there. So, I

         11  don't think we're actually in disagreement. And I

         12  think that the City Council could move forward again

         13  with a 21st Century model of fines so that

         14  government could focus its attention again on going

         15  after the people who are clearly in illegal

         16  businesses, without putting at risk, as you so well

         17  described, legitimate hotels who have been operating

         18  as hotels and who meet the New York City government

         19  standards of hotels.

         20                 I don't think those are in conflict,

         21  those goals are in conflict at all.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: I don't think

         23  they are either. And I don't think we disagree. The

         24  one thing that I would say is that, in many of the

         25  cases, particularly the hotels that were functioning
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          2  for a long, long time, their certificate of

          3  occupancy predates the current building

          4  classifications, and, so, they got swept in in this

          5  automatic changeover from new tenement law A to J-2,

          6  without regard for that consequence. And now to tell

          7  them that they have to bear the administrative cost

          8  and expense of changing their C of O, which as we

          9  know, you know, I'm not a big, big, big fan of the

         10  Police Department, is not necessarily an easy thing

         11  to do.

         12                 It may be a little unfair, too. So I

         13  mean, somewhere we have to find the solution that

         14  does not penalize the people we're not intending to

         15  penalize, and still, you know, put this arsenal,

         16  this weapon in our arsenal against the people who

         17  are doing things that we're looking to stop.

         18                 Now, that's the only point I'm trying

         19  to make and I think we agree.

         20                 SENATOR KRUEGER: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Council Member

         22  Lappin.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER LAPPIN: Thank you, Mr.

         24  Chair.

         25                 I wanted to thank my Assembly Member

                                                            88

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  and my State Senator for coming today and for

          3  participating in this discussion. This issue didn't

          4  pop up overnight, it's been one that predates my

          5  time.  And also, in particular, Senator Krueger, I

          6  wanted to thank you for your leadership on this, and

          7  I agree. I am a co-sponsor of this bill, and I agree

          8  with you, Lew, that we shouldn't, and the goal is

          9  not to penalize these hotels, but as we have two

         10  people here who pointed out, you can go to multiple

         11  websites, and rent these rooms illegally.

         12  Assemblywoman Rosenthal did. And it's incredibly

         13  frustrating to us when we have constituents calling

         14  saying this is totally against the law, and yet

         15  nothing is happening and we're reporting these

         16  complaints and we're getting violations issued, but

         17  nothing happens with them. They get put off for

         18  months, they get dismissed, they get a mere $800

         19  fine months and months and months later, and yet,

         20  these constituents are still living, day-in and

         21  day-out, with tourists cycling in and out, a

         22  different person every day who now has a key to the

         23  front door to their building. They have no idea who

         24  they are, and they're changing constantly, and it

         25  creates a real public safety problem for the people
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          2  in those buildings.

          3                 So, I think we're all in agreement

          4  that we can find a way to address the legitimate

          5  hotels that are not putting people in dangerous

          6  situations, but, yet, give our constituents the

          7  peace of mind and the safety that they deserve.

          8                 So, thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Council Member

         10  Mendez.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Thank you,

         12  Chairman Dilan.

         13                 I want to thank my State colleagues

         14  for all this work on this issue, and particularly

         15  Senator Liz Krueger, who I consider one of my

         16  personal heroes.

         17                 And Assemblyman Kellner, I just

         18  wanted to say that maybe as a task force we should

         19  get together. This 30-day issue really concerns me

         20  as a previous, being a tenant lawyer, 30 days is

         21  what squatter rights are based on. Thirty days is

         22  also what a 30-day vacate before a hold-over is

         23  issued, and I'm not quite sure how changing the

         24  definition to 90 days would affect all different

         25  types of laws and tenant rights in this City.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, I'd like to

          3  thank you all, and I appreciate you all taking time

          4  out of your busy schedules to weigh in on this

          5  issue. I'm sure I will see you all soon.

          6                 Okay, we have another panel in favor,

          7  and then we'll go -- a representative, I believe,

          8  Shannon Flaherty from Assembly Member Gottfried's

          9  Office, Colin Casey from Senator Duane's Office,

         10  Matt Borden from Assembly Member Glick's Office, and

         11  they will be followed by Mr. Meyer Muschel. If the

         12  light is off, the mic is on. And if we could just

         13  allow the Chamber to settle down, then you can begin

         14  your testimony.

         15                 If we could bring the Chamber to

         16  order so that we could proceed with the hearings,

         17  and I'd like to ask if all private conversations can

         18  be taken outside of the Chamber.

         19                 You may begin.

         20                 Just push the button. When the light

         21  is off, the mic is on.

         22                 MS. FLAHERTY: Thank you. My name is

         23  Shannon Flaherty, and I'm here speaking on behalf of

         24  Assembly Member Gottfried, who regrets that he can't

         25  be here today.
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          2                 The Assembly Member represents the

          3  75th Assembly District in Manhattan, which includes

          4  the neighborhoods of Chelsea, Clinton, parts of the

          5  Upper West Side, Midtown and Murray Hill. Thanks to

          6  Council Members Brewer, Garodnick and Mendez for

          7  introducing this bill, and to Council Member Dilan

          8  for holding this hearing.

          9                 Elected officials, including myself,

         10  and tenant advocates have been working on shutting

         11  down illegal hotels since 2004, when we began

         12  hearing from our constituents that tourists were

         13  replacing their neighbors. We have formed the

         14  Illegal Hotel Task Force to work with the City to

         15  discontinue this practice.

         16                 I commend Mayor Bloomberg and the

         17  Office of Special Enforcement for giving the illegal

         18  hotel problem real priority and devoting increased

         19  resources to the effort to stamp out this problem.

         20  The stepped up enforcement effort has made clear the

         21  need for stronger legislation.

         22                 Intro. 534 is an important step in

         23  the fight against illegal hotels. It increases the

         24  penalty for an illegal hotel violation, which is now

         25  just a minor annoyance compared to the profit a

                                                            92

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  building owner makes from an illegal hotel

          3  operation.

          4                 This bill will help deal with

          5  landlords currently operating an illegal hotel, and

          6  deter other landlords from converting residential

          7  apartments into hotel rooms.

          8                 I have worked with tenants in

          9  buildings whose landlords have been issued a

         10  violation for running an illegal hotel. The

         11  violation for illegal use was upheld in the

         12  Environmental Control Board, and the landlord was

         13  fined $800. The landlord paid the fine and continued

         14  to run the illegal hotel.

         15                 I support Intro. 534. In addition, I

         16  have drafted state legislation, and also await

         17  further legislative proposals from the Mayor's

         18  Office, that will close the loopholes in the housing

         19  laws that landlords and other illegal hotel

         20  operators use to operate in residential buildings.

         21  We must protect the City's limited supply of housing

         22  and the welfare of tenants, and protect legitimate

         23  hotel operators, by ending the abuse of illegal

         24  hotels.

         25                 Thank you for the opportunity to
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          2  testify today.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

          4                 MR. CASEY: My name is Colin Casey,

          5  and I work for New York State Senator Thomas K.

          6  Duane. He was going to be here but he's coming back

          7  from a conference on the West Coast, and last night

          8  his plane was delayed because of inclement weather.

          9  So, he apologizes and I will read his testimony on

         10  his behalf.

         11                 My name is Thomas K. Duane, and I

         12  represent New York State's 29th Senate District,

         13  which includes Upper West Side, Clinton Hell's

         14  Kitchen, Greenwich Village, parts of the East Side,

         15  including the East Village, Stuy Town, Peter Cooper

         16  Village and Waterside Plaza.

         17                 Thank you for the opportunity to

         18  present testimony before the New York City Council's

         19  Committee on Housing and Buildings today, regarding

         20  Intro. 534, which relates to the fines for illegal

         21  conversions from residences to hotels. I applaud

         22  Council Members Gale Brewer, Dan Garodnick and Rosie

         23  Mendez for this bill and ask the Committee to

         24  support this vital piece of legislation.

         25                 The problem of apartments within
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          2  residential buildings being converted into transient

          3  hotel units should not be understated. In the past

          4  three years my district has seen an explosion of

          5  such conversions. These illegal hotels create

          6  hazardous conditions for short-term visitors and

          7  permanent residents alike, and undercut the

          8  legitimate hotel industry, that is such an important

          9  part of New York City's economy.

         10                 Illegal hotels are dangerous to those

         11  who stay in them, because residential buildings are

         12  not bound by the same strict Fire and Building Codes

         13  as are legitimate hotels.

         14                 Illegal hotel rooms also tend to fall

         15  far below standards, in terms of security, room

         16  quality, amenities, and these conditions not only

         17  leave visitors vulnerable to harm, but also damage

         18  the City's reputation and therefore harm tourism and

         19  the legitimate hotel industry.

         20                 Further, as you will no doubt hear

         21  from any tenants, advocates and legislators today,

         22  as you already have, illegal hotels are bad for New

         23  Yorkers, proliferation greatly exacerbates our

         24  already severe lack of affordable housing by taking

         25  literally thousands of residential units off the

                                                            95

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  market.

          3                 Moreover, tenants living in buildings

          4  of illegal hotels suffer from the lack of security

          5  excessive noise, that results in transient guests

          6  coming and going without regard for their neighbors.

          7                 Tenants in these buildings also

          8  commonly face extreme harassment from their

          9  landlords who have realized that their apartments

         10  would be worth much more as illegal hotel rooms than

         11  as homes for permanent residents.

         12                 This widespread illegal practice

         13  needs to be attacked accordingly. Mayor Bloomberg,

         14  to his great credit, has increased the staff at the

         15  Mayor's Office of Special Enforcement, which has the

         16  task of investigating and prosecuting operators of

         17  illegal hotels. Regrettably, the punitive measures

         18  facing landlords who are found guilty of this crime

         19  are pitiable.

         20                 A prime example of this can be found

         21  in the case of 160 Bleecker Street, a notorious

         22  illegal hotel in my district.

         23                 In June of 2006, in response to

         24  complaints from tenants with whom my office had been

         25  working, an inspector from the New York City
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          2  Department of Buildings issued the landlord a

          3  violation for Use Contrary to the Certificate of

          4  Occupancy, which is the illegal hotel violation.

          5                 In September of this year, finally

          6  the case was decided by the New York City

          7  Environmental Control Board and the owner of this

          8  building was found in violation of the law clearly.

          9  Unfortunately, the fine levied was a paltry $800.

         10                 Considering that these rooms rent out

         11  for several hundred dollars a night, and there are

         12  at least 50 rooms being used in this fashion, this

         13  is a laughable punishment that the landlord could

         14  easily write off as a cost of doing business.

         15                 Penalties under the law should be

         16  sufficient to compel lawful conduct. The current

         17  fine structure, under which a building's owner may

         18  be assessed to a one-time fine of $800, regardless

         19  of how many hotel units he or she operates, quite

         20  simply fails to do so.

         21                 Intro. 534 would rectify this, by

         22  allowing penalties to be issued for every unit used

         23  illegally, compounding fines for repeated offenses.

         24                 It must be noted, however, that

         25  increasing the fines for operating illegal hotels,
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          2  while crucial, should only be the first step.

          3  Loopholes in the law make prosecutions of legal

          4  hotels difficult in certain circumstances.

          5                 In fact, I very recently held a

          6  meeting with tenants living at One Bank Street, who

          7  are facing imminent eviction due to their landlord's

          8  desire to use their apartments as extended-stay

          9  hotel rooms. Extended-stay hotels are illegal hotels

         10  in which the owner professes to only rent the rooms

         11  for stays longer than 30 days.

         12                 It is my understanding that the

         13  Mayor's Office is developing a legislative package

         14  that will close these loopholes regarding extended

         15  stay hotels, and allow for easier prosecution of

         16  clearly illegal activity.

         17                 Such legislation is desperately

         18  needed for the tenants at One Bank Street, and

         19  thousands more across the City and along with Intro.

         20  534 would enable the City to more effectively fight

         21  the scourge of illegal hotel operators.

         22                 I will just add my own note. The One

         23  Bank Street tenants are facing eviction this month,

         24  next month. So, it's imminent and crucial.

         25                 I thank the City Council's Committee

                                                            98

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  on Housing and Buildings for allowing me to submit

          3  this testimony and urge you to pass Intro. 534.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

          5                 MR. BORDEN: Good afternoon. My name

          6  is Matt Borden. I'm here representing Assemblywoman

          7  Deborah Glick from the 66th District.

          8                 I'm pleased to testify before you

          9  today in support of Intro. 534, legislation designed

         10  to curb the illegal conversion of residences into

         11  hotels.

         12                 The Administrative Code concerning

         13  illegal conversions must be changed to provide

         14  serious consequences for those who attempt to

         15  operate illegal hotels in New York City.

         16                 This widely unchecked practice poses

         17  a growing threat to our housing stock and our

         18  quality of life. The majority of New Yorkers live in

         19  apartment buildings and their idea of community did

         20  not begin with a neighbor down the road, but with a

         21  neighbor down the hall.

         22                 Buildings are more than just bricks

         23  and mortar. They are active communities that contain

         24  established networks where members can turn to one

         25  another for assistance and support. This sense of
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          2  security interwoven in apartment communities has

          3  many other benefits.

          4                 For example, parents feel safe

          5  letting their children go trick or treating during

          6  Halloween, and neighbors keep an eye on each other's

          7  apartments.

          8                 In a place like New York City where

          9  anonymity can go hand-in-hand with daily existence,

         10  the environment of an apartment building can provide

         11  a much needed respite.

         12                 Not surprisingly, a building

         13  community is not etched in stone. The ebb and flow

         14  of New York creates a natural rhythm. Some neighbors

         15  move out and others take their place.

         16                 Unfortunately, this rhythm is not

         17  immune to change. As New York City has grown in

         18  stature, the City has welcomed a record number of

         19  visitors enticing residential building owners to

         20  increase profits by offering apartments for

         21  short-term rent.

         22                 Not only does this practice

         23  shortchange the many hotels that do operate legally,

         24  it disturbs residents in buildings who see their

         25  community torn apart by luggage-toting strangers.
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          2                 Until now this situation has largely

          3  flown below the radar. While a limited number of

          4  owners have been punished in most cases, this

          5  punishment has amounted to no more than a slap on

          6  the wrist.

          7                 Intro. 534 will strengthen the

          8  existing code by dramatically increasing fines for

          9  owners who flout the law. Hopefully, these increased

         10  fines will decrease owner's anticipated profits from

         11  illegally converting residential units to hotel

         12  units, thereby dissuading them from this practice.

         13                 While Intro. 534 is important in

         14  curbing this difficult problem, it is only a first

         15  step toward solving it. New York City must also

         16  change its zoning text to codify the definition of a

         17  resident. Currently someone is considered a New York

         18  City resident if they live in a residence for 30

         19  days. As a result, some owners argue that

         20  extended-stay hotels located within residential

         21  buildings are actually complying with the letter of

         22  the law. This definition needs to change. A New York

         23  City resident should be someone who actually lives

         24  in the City for at least 90 days.

         25                 We need a second piece of legislation
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          2  to codify that distinction and guarantee that

          3  extended-stay hotels do not decrease the supply of

          4  apartments to true New York City residents.

          5                 I urge the Mayor to put forth such

          6  legislation immediately and urge the City Council to

          7  approve it.

          8                 As elected officials, we cannot sit

          9  back and let the pursuit of profits rip a hole

         10  through the fabric of our community. There have been

         11  increased pressures on the housing market, resulting

         12  in dramatic increases and harassment complaints of

         13  various kinds.

         14                 The greedy and unscrupulous are

         15  victimizing our constituents and destabilizing our

         16  neighborhood. Although we should welcome visitors

         17  with open arms, they must not allow to displace our

         18  residents from their homes.

         19                 Improving Intro. 534 is an important

         20  first step of ending this insidious practice, and I

         21  urge the City Council to approve this measure.

         22                 Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I would like to

         24  thank you all for your time. If there is no

         25  questions from my colleagues, and seeing none,
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          2  you're all free to go. So, I'd like to thank you for

          3  coming and providing testimony on this issue.

          4                 Next I have Mr. Meyer Muschel. I

          5  don't know if I'm pronouncing your name improperly.

          6  Please correct me. Is he still here?

          7                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Can I hear the

          8  name again, please?

          9                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Meyer Muschel. No.

         10  All right, I believe this is the only witness we had

         11  in objection to the bill. I, for one, was

         12  particularly -- and I don't mean it in a negative

         13  way. While the intentions of this bill is good,

         14  there are a lot of flaws to it, and this Committee

         15  certainly is interested in correcting the flaws to

         16  the legislation. So, that's why even though he may

         17  be opposed to the bill, he's not here to represent

         18  why he's opposed to it. So, I definitely do not mean

         19  it in a derogatory way for him or for anyone else.

         20  We simply want to get it right, if and when we do

         21  pass it. So, I want to note that for the record.

         22                 If not, I'd like to call the next

         23  panel, and that consists of Mr. Jonathan Raskin of

         24  the Housing Conservation Coordinators. Mr. Marti

         25  Weithman of Goddard Riverside West Side SRO Law
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          2  Project, and Mr. Benjamin Dulchin of ANHD. If you

          3  are all here, please come forward.

          4                 And the panel to come after that,

          5  will be Mr. Jeffrey Laurie, Mr. Tony Warren, and

          6  Suzanne Jacoby. That will be the next panel.

          7                 All right, we'll wait for everyone to

          8  be seated, and you can begin in any order.

          9                 MR. RASKIN: I'm John Raskin. I'm the

         10  Director of Organizing at Housing Conservation

         11  Coordinators, and I appreciate your taking our

         12  testimony here today.

         13                 Housing Conservation Coordinators is

         14  an organization on the west side of Manhattan. We

         15  provide legal services, we do tenant organizing, and

         16  we also do community organizing around broader

         17  issues of neighborhood concerns.

         18                 This is one of the many issues that

         19  we have that started as a building issue in one

         20  building or two buildings or a few buildings, and

         21  then probably about two years ago blossomed into a

         22  wide scale neighborhood issue, that we started

         23  seeing these illegal hotel conversions as a pattern

         24  in buildings all over the West Side.

         25                 As you've heard from various Council
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          2  Members and elected officials, we were not the only

          3  ones getting complaints. The tenants started

          4  complaining primarily a few years ago, although this

          5  has always been happening in a scattered way around

          6  the City. Tenants started complaining in large

          7  numbers a few years ago that where they used to have

          8  permanent neighbors who were real residents of the

          9  building, those neighbors were being replaced by

         10  short-term guests.

         11                 I should also clarify that the

         12  tenants who were still there to complain in some

         13  sense were luckier than some of their fellow tenants

         14  who have been harassed out of the buildings in order

         15  to make more room for the illegal hotel operations.

         16                 I'm going to leave it to the tenants

         17  to describe the problems that come with living in

         18  these buildings with illegal hotels, because they

         19  can speak much more knowledgeably and personally

         20  than I can.

         21                 What I can say on behalf of an

         22  affordable housing advocacy group is that this is

         23  not a few isolated incidents. It's funny, you know,

         24  when I first started delivering testimony like this

         25  a couple of years ago, that was a point that really
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          2  needed to be made. I don't think there is anyone who

          3  still thinks that this is happening in just a couple

          4  of isolated incidents. And that's a credit to the

          5  elected officials and the working group and also to

          6  the tenants for really pushing that point over time.

          7                 What I can say, this is happening all

          8  over Manhattan, primarily places where tourists feel

          9  safe going, where you can advertise it over the

         10  Internet on the Upper West Side, the Upper East

         11  Side, in Midtown, in Chelsea, in the Village, in the

         12  Lower East Side, places that would be name

         13  recognizable to tourists and to some business

         14  visitors are places where landlords are discovering

         15  that you can make more profit off the hotel

         16  operation than off of renting apartments long-term

         17  to real New Yorkers.

         18                 For those reasons, and a variety of

         19  things that I'm not going to jump on because the

         20  tenants can describe it in great detail for

         21  themselves, I appreciate your considering this bill.

         22                 I understand there are some concerns

         23  to work out about protecting legitimate hotels,

         24  which we have every intention of working with you to

         25  do, but it is urgent that this bill go forward, as
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          2  well as the companion legislation from the Mayor's

          3  Office, that Shari Hyman, from the Office of Special

          4  Enforcement testified about, that, too, is a

          5  fundamental part of the legislative solution to the

          6  illegal hotels problem.

          7                 So, thank you to the Council members

          8  concerning this, and special thanks to the members

          9  of the working group and to many tenants, many of

         10  whom took off work today to come down and make sure

         11  that the City Council understand what life is like

         12  in buildings with illegal hotels.

         13                 So, thank you very much.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Just push the

         15  button. When the light is off, the mic is on.

         16                 MS. WEITHMAN: Good afternoon, Council

         17  members and staff. My name is Marti Weithman, and I

         18  am the Interim Project Director at West Side SRO Law

         19  Project. I thank you for holding this hearing on

         20  Intro. 534 and I appreciate the opportunity to be

         21  able to give testimony here today, to pass Intro.

         22  534, the bill that will fight the landlords' use of

         23  residential buildings as illegal hotels.

         24                 Operating hotels and residential

         25  units is already illegal. However, right now, the
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          2  existing penalties for landlords who are using, who

          3  are illegally using their residential buildings for

          4  tourist rentals are insufficient.

          5                 Current fines for operating illegal

          6  hotels are a one-time find that landlords can

          7  recover in a single day of illegal tourist rentals.

          8  Intro. 534 will help to deter illegal operation of

          9  hotels and residential buildings with higher fines

         10  which can be incurred per unit per day.

         11                 Intro. 534 is the essential first

         12  step of a two-part process to stop illegal hotels.

         13  The second step will be legislation from the Mayor's

         14  Office that will close the loopholes into finding

         15  residential and commercial buildings.

         16                 Goddard Riverside's West Side SRO Law

         17  Project works with tenants living in Single Room

         18  Occupancies, or SROs, which are one-room units where

         19  the bathroom or kitchen are shared.

         20                 SROs have been a staple of the

         21  affordable housing stock for low-income residents

         22  throughout New York City for over half a century.

         23                 Often SROs house the most

         24  marginalized residents in the City, including the

         25  elderly, disabled and people who would otherwise be
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          2  homeless.

          3                 Illegal hotels have come to plague

          4  SROs in over the past five years. Because of their

          5  layout, SROs are conducive to being illegally used

          6  as hostels for tourists. Landlords put bunkbeds in

          7  SRO rooms and fill them with higher-paying

          8  international tourists.

          9                 To make this profit, landlords merely

         10  have to force out the permanent rent-stabilized

         11  tenants through systematic harassment. And as Mr.

         12  Raskin pointed out, many tenants here today will be

         13  able to testify as to that harassment.

         14                 Landlords operating illegal hotels

         15  make life miserable for rent stabilized tenants,

         16  eventually forcing them to move out.

         17                 Under this constant pressure,

         18  permanent stabilized SRO tenants are forced out of

         19  one of the only remaining sources of affordable

         20  housing left in the City every day. For every

         21  building where landlords can operate an illegal

         22  hotel, we count on affordable units disappearing.

         23                 While many SRO buildings have names

         24  like hotel, hostel or inn, it is important to

         25  remember that SROs are rent-stabilized housing
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          2  units. The use of SROs as illegal hotels only

          3  worsens the crisis of affordable housing in the

          4  City.

          5                 Based on the current laws, landlords

          6  have nothing to lose by illegally using their

          7  residential building as illegal hotels. Passing

          8  Intro. 534 will send the message to landlords that

          9  it will no longer be lucrative to illegally rent

         10  residential units to tourists.

         11                 We urge you to pass Intro. 534 to

         12  increase the penalties for operating illegal hotels

         13  and residential buildings. In conjunction with

         14  legislation from the Mayor's Office, which will

         15  better define commercial and residential use, this

         16  bill is essential to preserve affordable housing in

         17  New York City and to stop harassment of tenants

         18  living in illegal hotels.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 MR. DULCHIN: Good afternoon, members

         21  of the City Council, and thanks for the opportunity

         22  to testify this afternoon.

         23                 My name is Benjamin Dulchin, and I'm

         24  the Deputy Director of the Association for

         25  Neighborhood and Housing Development, ANHD. ANHD is
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          2  a member organization of 90 plus neighborhood-based

          3  housing groups whose primary mission is the

          4  preservation and construction of affordable housing.

          5                 I'm here to testify today in support

          6  of Intro. 534. One of the primary concerns of ANHD

          7  is the preservation of existing affordable housing,

          8  and in part, we are so focused on preserving

          9  existing housing, because our members know firsthand

         10  through their work how much cheaper it is to

         11  preserve existing housing than it is to build new

         12  affordable housing.

         13                 ANHD member groups have built well

         14  over 100,000 units of affordable housing in

         15  neighborhoods all around the City. And as an

         16  organization, we have been very strong advocates for

         17  the funding streams that allow the construction of

         18  new affordable housing, including that plan under

         19  the Mayor's new marketplace plan.

         20                 Financing new affordable housing

         21  generally requires significant public investment of

         22  one kind or another. On the other hand, existing

         23  affordable housing can be preserved at no cost or at

         24  a fraction of the cost.

         25                 The need for affordable housing is so
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          2  acute on the crisis so severe, that we simply can't

          3  afford to let these resources slip away.

          4                 The illegal conversion of residential

          5  apartments to temporary hotels is a significant

          6  threat to affordable housing, both because it takes

          7  what was probably an affordable unit off the market,

          8  but also because the problem of illegal hotels has a

          9  ripple effect causing more tenants to be evicted

         10  because illegally converted units can be so much

         11  more profitable than a residential unit.

         12                 The details of the intro have been

         13  already well covered in this hearing, so I won't go

         14  into any detail. I will observe, though, that the

         15  problem of illegal hotel conversions is becoming

         16  more widespread and is spreading out beyond central

         17  Manhattan.

         18                 In the past year I at ANHD have

         19  gotten calls from our member groups with reports for

         20  illegal hotels for the five boroughs, particularly

         21  in Brooklyn and in Queens. So, this is not just

         22  essentially a Manhattan issue, it is an issue that

         23  is affecting many different neighborhoods and many

         24  different populations.

         25                 The profits that can be realized from
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          2  the illegal hotel so far outstrips the fine that the

          3  current regulatory structure is ineffective. That's

          4  been already covered well. And I will just close by

          5  saying that we would also like to point out that the

          6  increasing fine is not enough, that legal ambiguity

          7  is in the definition, residential housing must be

          8  clarified and we urge the legislation addressing

          9  this issue be quickly drafted and passed.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

         12                 Before you go, I just want to check

         13  and make sure there's no questions for my

         14  colleagues.

         15                 Council Member Brewer.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: I know that we

         17  say a lot of thank yous, I've tried to be quiet, but

         18  all of you thank you very much. I think that John

         19  Raskin is certainly the hero who keeps this task

         20  force going.

         21                 But in general you all provide great

         22  ongoing support for everyone in New York and I think

         23  each and every one of you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, Jenny

         25  Laurie. I think I said Jeffrey Laurie, but it's
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          2  Jenny Laurie, Tony Warren and Suzanne Jacoby.

          3                 And we can begin in any order and if

          4  you have any testimony you can give it to the

          5  Sergeant-At-Arms.

          6                 And the next panel will consist of, I

          7  believe it's Tom Cayler, Anne Venesky, and Hortense

          8  Bermudez.

          9                 Okay, you may begin.

         10                 MR. WARREN: Ladies and gentlemen of

         11  the City Council, thank you for hearing us. We thank

         12  the Council members who are already supporting

         13  Intro. 534, and we thank Dan Garodnick, our

         14  Councilman, and we want him to know that his

         15  constituents really want this bill passed and are

         16  watching its progress.

         17                 I am Tony Warren, a resident of 134

         18  West 58th Street, New York City, for 40 years. And

         19  I'm a former newscaster for WCBS FM Radio, 101.1,

         20  the Oldies Station in New York.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Some free

         22  advertising there, buddy.

         23                 MR. WARREN: Also, I am President of

         24  the 134 West 58th Street Tenants Association.

         25                 Some of the problems with these
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          2  illegal hotels are as follows:

          3                 The noise created by these temporary

          4  weekly or monthly tenants who think theirs are hotel

          5  rooms is above average, and they continue this noise

          6  beyond midnight.

          7                 These tenants sometimes have three or

          8  four people living in these rooms, and sometimes the

          9  parties they hold beyond midnight are grading on the

         10  nerves of our permanent tenants.

         11                 Dogs and babies are allowed in with

         12  these furnished quarters people, and sometimes the

         13  barking and crying is also very disturbing.

         14                 The furnished quarters apartment

         15  problems are fixed first, then they get around to

         16  the permanent rent stabilized tenants when they feel

         17  like it.

         18                 Instead of neighbors we have known

         19  for years, we now have a parade of strangers in the

         20  building and even the doormen don't know some of

         21  them, and this is dangerous, especially after 9/11.

         22                 Temporary tenants don't care where

         23  they throw their garbage, and the stairwells and

         24  elevators have become filthy with broken paper bags,

         25  because they don't use plastic bags, and this has
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          2  attracted more roaches to our building.

          3                 Now we have learned that the landlord

          4  is renting out rooms one month at a time. Well, in

          5  addition to Intro. 534, we're anxious to see the

          6  Mayor's bill and hoping the Council will consider it

          7  as soon as possible.

          8                 Thank you so much for listening, and

          9  we urge you to support this bill, Intro. 534, and

         10  the Mayor's bill.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Before we

         12  continue, I do want to say you do have a great radio

         13  voice, as does Dan Garodnick.

         14                 MR. WARREN: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: And WNYC TV will

         16  send you the bill for the free plug that you just

         17  gave your company.

         18                 MR. WARREN: That's perfectly all

         19  right. I don't work for WCBS FM any longer.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Next.

         21                 MS. JACOBY: My name is Suzanne

         22  Jacoby. I first want to thank Council Member Gale

         23  Brewer for sponsoring Intro. 534, and the

         24  co-sponsors and all the elected officials that have

         25  helped to get us to this point.
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          2                 I live at 154 West 70th Street, which

          3  is supposed to be a residential rental building. I

          4  live in my apartment for over 20 years and it has

          5  always served as my sanctuary, a place to go for

          6  peace and safety at the end of the day.

          7                 A new landlord took over our building

          8  about four years ago, and it was approximately two

          9  and a half years ago when things changed.

         10                 At first I saw someone whom I thought

         11  to be a new neighbor, then I started noticing that

         12  every few days there were different people exiting

         13  the same apartment. Then neighbors and I spotted

         14  more and more luggage up in the lobby and what

         15  seemed like a constant stream of strangers coming

         16  and going. I have doormen and wondered how they

         17  could possibly know who lives in our building and

         18  who doesn't.

         19                 Also, tourists are not screened. All

         20  they have to do is pay and they could get a room. As

         21  a single woman this is of great concern to me. In

         22  addition, neighbors often watch out for each other,

         23  as in the case when a neighbor rang my bell to see

         24  if I was okay after he smelled something burning in

         25  my oven.
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          2                 After the landlord spotted me

          3  speaking with tourists and the building was visited

          4  by inspectors about the problem, he retaliated by

          5  complaining to the police that I was harassing

          6  tenants and also has a court case against me.

          7                 Living in a residential building used

          8  as an illegal hotel causes much anxiety. I used to

          9  just close my door behind me when I would walk my

         10  dog or do the laundry, and now I double lock it.

         11                 Not only has my feeling of security

         12  been compromised, but also my safety since my

         13  building is not up to Fire Code.

         14                 I ask that you please pass Intro. 534

         15  as by increasing fines per unit per day would make

         16  it unprofitable for landlords, therefore deterring

         17  this illegal and disturbing practice.

         18                 I want to thank you, Chair Dilan, for

         19  granting this hearing.

         20                 MS. LAURIE: My name is Jenny Laurie.

         21  I work for the Met Council on Housing, which is a

         22  tenants rights organization. And I just want to

         23  speak about the issue in terms of the preservation

         24  Citywide of affordable housing.

         25                 In Manhattan, where most of the
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          2  illegal hotel activity occurs, the vacancy rate is

          3  just under four percent, which is high compared to

          4  the other boroughs, which is some boroughs below

          5  three percent.

          6                 More important than the shortage of

          7  housing is the crisis of affordability. The City as

          8  a whole lost 200,000 units of housing affordable to

          9  median income households between the last two

         10  housing and vacancy surveys, that is 2002 and 2005.

         11  The City is currently receiving 200 requests per

         12  year from SRO owners for permission to convert their

         13  buildings away from permanent hotel tenant use.

         14                 The City has lost 35,000 units of

         15  affordable Mitchell-Lama Housing to buy-outs with

         16  another 10,000 units in the pipeline.

         17                 Last year alone, owners filed to

         18  convert 710 buildings to co-op or condominium use, a

         19  total of 26,500 units. Two-thirds of those were in

         20  Manhattan. In order to preserve affordable housing,

         21  we need to preserve rent regulated housing, rent

         22  stabilization is the City's largest affordable

         23  housing program.

         24                 Hotel use of permanent residential

         25  buildings interferes with the three core rights of
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          2  rent stabilization: The right to pay a reasonable

          3  rent; the right to stay in your apartment and/or

          4  your room; and your right to full services.

          5                 Illegal hotel use takes regulated

          6  permanent residential units and rents them for one

          7  night when a permanent -- for what a permanent

          8  tenant would pay in a week or more, the traffic,

          9  noise, and circumvention of building security

         10  deprive permanent tenants of the right to decent

         11  conditions; and the high rents from tourists add to

         12  the unpleasant pressures already on permanent

         13  tenants to move.

         14                 The current low fines for illegal

         15  hotel use make it very difficult to organize effect

         16  tenant associations.

         17                 Many associations, and I'm sure there

         18  are people here who can testify, have worked for

         19  years to try to stop their owners from renting -- to

         20  tourists for transient use, only to find that the

         21  fines are so insignificant that their tenant

         22  association is basically wasting its time.

         23                 And it's very hard to create

         24  incentives for tenants to organize if there is no

         25  severe penalty for illegal behavior.
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          2                 Thanks very much.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Don't leave yet,

          4  because I'm not sure if any of my colleagues have

          5  anything.

          6                 They don't? Okay. Thank you all. And

          7  I appreciate your interesting and compelling

          8  testimony.

          9                 Okay, the next panel, Tom Cayler,

         10  Annie Venesky and Hortense Bermudez, if they are all

         11  here.

         12                 Okay, I see three people. We are

         13  ready to go and you can begin in any order.

         14                 MR. CAYLER: Thank you, Chair Dilan.

         15                 My name is Tom Cayler. I live at 525

         16  West 45th Street, Hell's Kitchen, New York. I've

         17  been there for 30 years.

         18                 I'm a member of the West Side

         19  Neighborhood Alliance. Now, one of our purposes is

         20  to promote and protect affordable housing. To that

         21  end we've been involved in the rezoning of 11th

         22  Avenue, we're also working on the Hudson Yards

         23  Project. But promoting affordable housing does us no

         24  good if at the same time we're losing thousands of

         25  units of affordable housing to illegal hotels.
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          2                 Last year we called a Town Hall

          3  meeting based on illegal hotels. In a very short

          4  period of time, in about six weeks, we had 250

          5  people show up at Hartley House. From that meeting

          6  we began collecting a list where we received

          7  complaints for this problem and now we have over 100

          8  buildings on that list.

          9                 We want to thank you, Chair Dilan,

         10  and your fellow Council members, for having this

         11  hearing today.

         12                 This bill is a good start. We can

         13  only hope that the increase in fines will

         14  deincentivize landlords from converting residential

         15  units into hotel rooms. But we believe it's also

         16  necessary to pass further legislation which will

         17  more restrictively define residential housing.

         18                 I am a month-to-month tenant. I've

         19  been a month-to-month tenant for 30 years. Having 12

         20  permanent tenants a year, that's not residential

         21  housing.

         22                 Again, thank you very much for the

         23  opportunity to speak to you. We urge you to pass

         24  Intro. 534.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: When the light on
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          2  the mic is off, the mic is on.

          3                 MS. BERMUDEZ: Oh, it's off?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: No, it's on now.

          5                 MS. BERMUDEZ: Okay.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: We can hear you

          7  now.

          8                 MS. BERMUDEZ: Okay, I'm Hortense

          9  Bermudez, a retired clothing designer, and I reside

         10  at 455 West 34th.

         11                 I would like to thank the City

         12  Council for allowing me to discuss the proposed bill

         13  534, which is the first step in addressing the

         14  illegal hotel and illegal conversion of apartments.

         15                 In my building, we have 127

         16  apartments, of which about 80 apartments are being

         17  used illegally as hotel apartments. I have lived in

         18  my apartment for 37 years. Over the last 14 years, I

         19  have been harassed by my landlord in his attempt to

         20  have me evicted.

         21                 We have gone to court approximately

         22  eight to ten times. In 1994 he made it very clear

         23  that he could make a lot of money by obtaining my

         24  apartment, evicting me, and that he could turn it

         25  into a hotel.
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          2                 In 1994, when he bought the building,

          3  he started to harass me and made clear statements

          4  that he could hugely profit.

          5                 In each court case I have persevered

          6  and won. This January 2007, while my 97-year-old

          7  mother was in her deathbed, I had to travel back the

          8  next day to be in court.

          9                 I would like to say that the bill

         10  being discussed today needs another bill that would

         11  prevent 30-day stays and one-day stays, that the

         12  fines are insufficient, and that the charges are not

         13  punitive enough. I would also like to add jail time.

         14  And I would like to say that this is an evil

         15  practice that is happening and in my building there

         16  are older people that could not be here today

         17  because they are fragile, and they have been abused

         18  and tormented by my landlord, and are afraid to

         19  speak up and are in fear of losing their apartments.

         20                 I mean, we came here and we moved

         21  into these apartments when nobody wanted to live on

         22  West 34th Street, and we love our apartments and

         23  there is only a few of us left, and we have to live

         24  in these horrible conditions with the filth and the

         25  transients and the luggage and the spying,
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          2  everything that goes along with that kind of

          3  situation.

          4                 So, if it was up to me I would stop

          5  it dead in its tracks today. Something needs to be

          6  done. It's very serious and dangerous.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 MS. VENESKY: Thank you. So, my name

          9  is Annie Venesky, and I used to live at Imperial

         10  Court, which is where Assembly Member Rosenthal

         11  stayed in February of 2007. I was a graduate student

         12  while I was there. I was also a tenant organizer.

         13                 Basically before I give you the dirty

         14  details, which is what I first want to do, I want to

         15  reiterate what she just said about the fear of

         16  coming forward.

         17                 As a tenant organizer, I saw so many

         18  people afraid to come forward, so this legislation,

         19  you know, really can't come fast enough, because

         20  people are really afraid of losing their homes.

         21                 Basically in the summer of 2005, we

         22  began to see some signs that the landlord is going

         23  to convert to a hotel. My public kitchen. I had a

         24  public kitchen, I didn't have a private kitchen. It

         25  was torn out. The stove and sinks were torn out and
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          2  I wasn't the only one who this was done to, there

          3  was a few other people. Our public kitchens were

          4  torn out. Our elevator was out for six months for

          5  repairs in preparation for tourists.

          6                 So, fastforward to January '06, we

          7  start seeing the first tourists come in. Immediately

          8  we start getting noise. We have problems with

          9  elevators being clogged, we can't use them. We have

         10  a lot of elderly people in the building, they can't

         11  use the elevators.

         12                 We also had the noise disturbances.

         13  We had some obvious security issues. I shared a

         14  bathroom with people from who knows where, they had

         15  a credit card and they knew how to spell

         16  Expedia.com.

         17                 Thirdly, we also got an increase in

         18  prostitution. This is from 2005 and 2007 that we saw

         19  anecdotally. We had bed bugs, we had a drug bust on

         20  New Years 2007 that, Jessie, you witnessed. We did

         21  not have security. We had a couple of guys over 60

         22  without security experience.

         23                 We had room intrusions. My room was

         24  -- someone went into my room, the building people

         25  who were trying to renovate, went into the room,
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          2  installed a smoke alarm, I wasn't there. This

          3  happened to several other people and they were far

          4  too frightened to come forward.

          5                 We were treated like second class

          6  residents once the tourists started coming in. It

          7  was hard to get our mail, that sort of thing.

          8                 We had someone who was offered a room

          9  in Washington Heights to give up his river-view

         10  room, so we had that sort of pressure and

         11  harassment, as well.

         12                 I was legally threatened, as well as

         13  many other people, in terms of trumped up charges of

         14  over-harassment, non-primary residents. We had a lot

         15  of people taken to court.

         16                 I was taken to court. I decided to

         17  move out. The stress of the situation got to be too

         18  much, and I also needed more room, but it was very

         19  difficult to get the time off.

         20                 Let's see, a few other things. When

         21  we did try to hold tenant meetings, we had the cops

         22  called on us. When my personal belongings from my

         23  makeshift kitchen were thrown out, I was threatened

         24  with having the Police Department called on me. I

         25  was photographed without my permission. So, those
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          2  sorts of things.

          3                 English isn't going to work with

          4  these types of landlords; dollars and cents will.

          5  And so, I urge you to pass the legislation, but let

          6  me just add one more thing because it addresses

          7  questions that you had for Ms. Hyman, which is the

          8  EC Board hearings and the DOB.

          9                 I went to the EC Board hearing and

         10  testified for that landlord and Ms. Hyman said that,

         11  you know, that tenants do get their sort of

         12  positions expressed. But they didn't. We weren't

         13  really allowed to. Basically we weren't allowed to

         14  give evidence because the violation date was from

         15  2006. We had receipts from 2007, we had also letters

         16  from Ms. Rosenthal and Assembly Member Gottfried. I

         17  had two receipts from people who had stayed, one of

         18  which was my mom, and we could not present that

         19  testimony. We could only do 2006. We couldn't even

         20  ask questions of clarification. So, to say that our

         21  positions were being heard, it's a terrible process.

         22  After two years it took to basically get our one

         23  Kafkaesque day in court, it was terrible.

         24                 The DOB, I don't know what they're

         25  doing with their inspectors. Dean Mulzak (phonetic),
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          2  I don't know if he's still on the dole, but that's

          3  one number one reason, that guy, you know, we could

          4  not get any inspectors.

          5                 So, I really do hope that the

          6  piecemeal approach to the problem, which is, oh,

          7  well, we don't have a policy, but we go

          8  case-by-case, and maybe that can be remedied and I

          9  do have, you know, I think the ECB process is

         10  terrible.

         11                 Just one last thing and I know my

         12  time is up. The other thing is, I don't understand

         13  why non-primary residents wouldn't settle these

         14  issues, if you just said, you know, very clearly

         15  determined what is a non-primary residence, I think

         16  you could straighten out corporate versus

         17  residential versus commercial.

         18                 So, anyway, I am grateful for the

         19  legislation. I hope it passes, but it's a first

         20  step. Thanks.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

         22                 I've got to ask you guys to remain in

         23  case there's any questions from my colleagues?

         24                 Council Member Mendez.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Thank you,
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          2  Chairman Dilan.

          3                 And I want to thank everyone who has

          4  testified so far.

          5                 Annie, you said?

          6                 MS. VENESKY: Yes.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: What is your

          8  last name?

          9                 MS. VENESKY: Venesky.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Venesky. And

         11  where is the Imperial Court located?

         12                 MS. VENESKY: 307 West 79th Street, on

         13  the Upper West Side.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: West 79th?

         15                 MS. VENESKY: Right.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay.

         17                 Thank you for your testimony and the

         18  information in clarifying some of my questions. I

         19  appreciate it.

         20                 Ms. Bermudez, what kind of cases were

         21  you taken to court for?

         22                 MS. BERMUDEZ: Well, every time I went

         23  to leave my apartment to take care of my mother that

         24  was living in Puerto Rico, he would say that I

         25  didn't live there. And also he said that I owed him
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          2  a lot of money which was not true. So, each time it

          3  was a different thing. So, there were several

          4  different, each time a new case came it was for

          5  something else.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Ms. Venesky,

          7  you said you got taken to court for non-primary use?

          8                 MS. VENESKY: Yes. Mine was illegal --

          9  I'm sorry, over-occupancy. But there were other

         10  people who had been taken to court for non-primary.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And you said

         12  you lived in, you had a public kitchen?

         13                 MS. VENESKY: Yes.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: A public bath?

         15                 MS. VENESKY: Right.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Can you

         17  explain that to me?

         18                 MS. VENESKY: I had a shared bath,

         19  which I shared with one other room, and that was

         20  converted to a tourist room in 2006, and the public

         21  kitchen was -- there's supposed to be two kitchens

         22  on each floor, there was only one and that was the

         23  kitchen I used.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Like I said, I

         25  was a tenant lawyer, I'm not quite sure what
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          2  over-occupancy means, if it was a one room and you

          3  didn't even have a kitchen in there.

          4                 MS. VENESKY: Just more than one

          5  person over 130 square feet.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay. Thank

          7  you. I want to thank this panel for their testimony.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you.

          9  There's nothing further from my colleagues.

         10                 MS. BERMUDEZ: Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I'd like to thank

         12  you all for coming.

         13                 I know everybody has their strong

         14  opinions, but I'm trying to get a chance to hear

         15  from everybody and if you could just allow everyone

         16  to come in and out, and some applause is appropriate

         17  but I don't want it to delay the process here.

         18                 Next we have Mr. Roberto Belem, and

         19  Mr. Ronald, it looks like Edelstein. If they are

         20  here, they can both come forward and they can begin

         21  in any order. You can have a seat, and if you have

         22  any prepared statements, you can give them to the

         23  Sergeant-At-Arms. If not, you can certainly say what

         24  you have to say on the record here today.

         25                 MR. BELEM: My name is Roberto Belem,
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          2  and I live at the Dexter House (phonetic), at 345

          3  West 86th Street on the Upper West Side. I've been

          4  there for 17 years.

          5                 I've been terrorized. It's very

          6  difficult for me, especially for me to be terrorized

          7  by this war that is going on between the tenants and

          8  the tourists, which is unfair for both of us. And

          9  only on my floor, which I happen to share the

         10  bathroom with six more people, my bathroom is

         11  outside.

         12                 I can guarantee you that every week,

         13  those hostel people, they share a small room they

         14  would be able to fit only one person, they have

         15  seven, eight people in bunkbeds, sharing the

         16  bathroom with me, having sex in the bathroom,

         17  vomiting in the bathroom, and I am HIV positive, I

         18  work very hard to keep myself healthy. I'm not very

         19  favorite for that because there is all kinds of

         20  bacteria that I'm totally resistant to, all kinds of

         21  bleach or any circumstances, and I had to go down to

         22  the Commission of Human Rights to protect me against

         23  them, because I've been totally violated in my human

         24  rights, disrespecting my homosexuality. They've been

         25  trying to kill me, okay, in this war to establish
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          2  their illegal hotels. They tried to kill me, stop my

          3  medication from being delivered. I was extremely ill

          4  and God's Love We Deliver (phonetic). I have proof

          5  of all that I'm saying at the Commission on Human

          6  Rights. God's Love We Deliver was unable several

          7  times to deliver my food and I was immobilized in

          8  bed with several surgeries.

          9                 Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you.

         11                 Mr. Belem, I believe there is no

         12  questions for you, so you're free to go if you like.

         13                 MS. BELEM: Thank you.

         14                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Good afternoon, ladies

         15  and gentlemen. My name is Ronald Edelstein, and I am

         16  the son of the owner of the Imperial Court Hotel at

         17  307 West 79th Street in New York City.

         18                 First I'd like to address and tell

         19  everybody the reason why Miss Rusinski (phonetic)

         20  was evicted from her unit.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Well, that's not

         22  -- I want to stick to the agenda item here --

         23                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Okay, fine.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: -- Today, which is

         25  a position on the legislation before us. This is
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          2  definitely not a court, so even if you would have

          3  been found right, there is nothing that this

          4  Committee can do about it.

          5                 I understand that you are opposed to

          6  the legislation today?

          7                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I would like for

          9  you to express your opinion on the legislation

         10  before the Committee today.

         11                 And I would like him to have the

         12  utmost courtesy and respect from the audience here

         13  today while he delivers his opinion, even if it

         14  differs from yours.

         15                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, thank you,

         16  Councilman.

         17                 Multiple Dwelling Law 248 16 states

         18  that it is unlawful to rent a room in a Single Room

         19  Occupancy for less than a week. And this is the

         20  basis for the way that the hotel has been operating

         21  since at least 1953, and we own the hotel since

         22  1978. We inherited it as such, and it has been

         23  operating under the Multiple Dwelling Law legally.

         24  We have not harassed anybody, we have not illegally

         25  evicted anybody. We are running a legitimate
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          2  business, and we wish to continue to do so. We're

          3  paying our hotel occupancy taxes, we're paying our

          4  real estate taxes, we're contributing to the welfare

          5  of the City. We are both able to live within the

          6  existing laws and operate and succeed.

          7                 I believe that in order for this bill

          8  to go through, there should be clarification as to

          9  what is a legal occupancy, what is an illegal

         10  occupancy. There is no clarification here. It is

         11  very ambiguous. The bill is a very ambiguous bill,

         12  and until --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Give me a moment.

         14                 I'd like to ask, as I said at the

         15  outset, if all cell phones or electronic devices be

         16  set on silence and if you feel the need to use them,

         17  if you could please use them outside of this

         18  chamber.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Basically what I'd

         21  like to point out is that under the statute that I

         22  chose to read from, it's legal to rent weekly, and

         23  that's exactly what we're doing. And it must be

         24  defined what's illegal. It's not defined what's

         25  illegal, what's an illegal occupant, who is an
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          2  illegal occupant, and everybody is blowing a lot of

          3  wind, but before fines are imposed, how is an

          4  inspector or somebody going to determine who to

          5  fine? Because it's undefined who, if anybody, is

          6  doing anything illegal.

          7                 Now, I'm not saying that the guys up

          8  on 95th Street and 94th Street, the book should be

          9  thrown at them and they should be penalized because

         10  they did illegal construction, they were renting by

         11  the day, and they were blatantly doing things

         12  against the law. We are not doing those things.

         13                 I beg the Committee to hear the side

         14  of legitimate operators such as myself and my

         15  family, and allow us to continue to operate the way

         16  we've been doing for over 55 years. I have records

         17  dating back since 1953 that it's been leased on a

         18  weekly basis, and I ask that you consider that this

         19  bill be moved back until a more clear, concise

         20  method of determining what is legal and is not legal

         21  is actually in place.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay.

         23                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Thank you very much.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I would like to

         25  thank you for your time.
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          2                 You know, clearly what you just did,

          3  I'm sure you felt uncomfortable because you're in

          4  the minority here. So, I want to thank you for

          5  coming and expressing your opinion.

          6                 I believe one of my colleagues at

          7  minimum has a question, but I will start, I have a

          8  brief one.

          9                 Your building is, you've been doing

         10  business as a hotel since the outset, you said 55

         11  years ago?

         12                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Since 1978.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay.

         14                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Since 1978 we have

         15  been doing business exactly the same way that we're

         16  doing business today. We haven't changed doing

         17  business. We've been renting on a weekly basis.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay. But you call

         19  yourself a hotel? On the front of the building you

         20  advertise it as a hotel, on the outside of the

         21  building?

         22                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes. The Imperial

         23  Court Hotel, absolutely.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: All right. Thank

         25  you.
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          2                 Council Member Mendez.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Thank you,

          4  Chairman.

          5                 Mr. Edelstein?

          6                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: So, you've

          8  owned the hotel since 1978; is that correct?

          9                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, Ma'am.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And it was

         11  operating as a hotel prior to that beginning --

         12                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Beginning, the latest

         13  records that I found was back to 1944.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And how many

         15  units are in this --

         16                 MR. EDELSTEIN: 227 units.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And all of

         18  those units are hotel units that you rent on a

         19  weekly basis?

         20                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay, you have

         22  no residential units there?

         23                 MR. EDELSTEIN: It's a residential

         24  Single Room Occupancy status. That is what's on the

         25  Certificate of Occupancy.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay, how do

          3  you bill the individuals who are staying there? Do

          4  you bill them on a weekly basis?

          5                 MR. EDELSTEIN: By week.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: On a weekly

          7  basis.

          8                 MR. EDELSTEIN: By the week, yes. Oh,

          9  yes.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And no one can

         11  stay there for less than a week in this particular

         12  place?

         13                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Absolutely correct.

         14  And that's exactly what we've been doing under the

         15  statute that I just read to you, Councilwoman.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And you're up

         17  with the Fire Code for a hotel? You've met all of

         18  the requirements that the hotel --

         19                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: -- Industry

         21  has for such --

         22                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, absolutely.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: You have a

         24  concierge desk?

         25                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, there is.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: And how much

          3  staff do you have at your hotel?

          4                 MR. EDELSTEIN: I'm not sure of the

          5  exact number, but probably about ten to 15 people.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Ten to 15

          7  people. That includes cleaning staff, the people who

          8  greet you for 227 units. Fifteen full-time

          9  positions?

         10                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, Ma'am.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: No part-time

         12  positions?

         13                 MR. EDELSTEIN: I do not know the

         14  exact specifics of the breakdown of the employees.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Can you tell

         16  me roughly what these positions are?

         17                 MR. EDELSTEIN: We have a

         18  superintendent.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: A

         20  superintendent for a hotel?

         21                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay.

         23                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Is there anything

         24  wrong with that?

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Just answer the
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          2  questions.

          3                 MR. EDELSTEIN: We have desk staff.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: You have,

          5  excuse me?

          6                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Desk staff. Yes,

          7  front-desk staff. We have cleaning personnel and

          8  management personnel.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ: Okay, thank

         10  you very much.

         11                 MR. EDELSTEIN: You're welcome.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you,

         13  Council Member Mendez.

         14                 Council Member Brewer.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

         16  much. As you know, I know your building well, and

         17  I've met with your father, who is extremely nice.

         18                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Thank you.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: And I know

         20  that you're trying very hard to do things

         21  differently, but that is the hotel where the

         22  Assemblywoman checked in for one night, right?

         23                 MR. EDELSTEIN: That is, yes.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: No, I'm just

         25  saying, I just want to say that I know to your
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          2  credit or to your father's credit that you've

          3  changed. I think that was a company that was doing

          4  it and not you directly.

          5                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Absolutely correct.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay. So, now

          7  that company is gone.

          8                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Correct.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: So, the

         10  question is, the 127 units, and I don't know the

         11  answer to this, they're all rented on a weekly

         12  basis, but are there some that are there like all

         13  year long, and some that come and go? I really don't

         14  know the answer to that.

         15                 MR. EDELSTEIN: A mixture of both,

         16  Councilwoman.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay. And what

         18  you feel, and perhaps legitimately, is the week is

         19  the minimum stay and that people should be able to

         20  continue that practice, because --

         21                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes, absolutely. It's

         22  prescribed in the law. It is very, very clearly

         23  described in the --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: In the section

         25  that you cited earlier.
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          2                 MR. EDELSTEIN: In the multiple

          3  dwelling law, subsection 248 16 states, it is

          4  unlawful to rent a room in a Single Room Occupancy

          5  Dwelling for less than a week. And that's exactly

          6  what we've been doing.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: More or less.

          8  I mean, there have been some discrepancies, but

          9  basically you've been doing that.

         10                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Yes.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: The other

         12  question is, do you have Fire Codes that you think

         13  would live up to, you know, the Hilton or any other,

         14  what I would consider a legitimate hotel?

         15                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Absolutely. We have a

         16  full-blown fire safety system. We have sprinkler

         17  systems, we have captains and a set-up of personnel

         18  on what happens in case of a fire. So, we are set up

         19  in, God forbid, the event of a fire.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: And then just

         21  finally, do you find that people are knowledgeable

         22  about your hotel, in terms of being a hotel? In

         23  other words, how do people find out that it's a

         24  hotel or whatever? How would people know that?

         25                 Because, like, you have people that

                                                            144

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  come and visit the City, and how would they know

          3  that they could come there for a week or whatever? I

          4  mean, I don't know the answer.

          5                 MR. EDELSTEIN: We advertise.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: You advertise.

          7                 MR. EDELSTEIN: We advertise, of

          8  course. We advertise for a week or more because it

          9  is illegal to rent a room for less than a week.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay. That's a

         11  good answer.

         12                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you.

         14                 And, again, we appreciate you coming

         15  down to present your opinion.

         16                 MR. EDELSTEIN: Thank you very much.

         17  Sorry to disappoint the rest of you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I think that we

         19  should refrain from engaging in this -- we want to

         20  come and we want everybody, whether in favor or

         21  opposed to any bill, to express their opinions on

         22  the legislation, and not to antagonize each other.

         23                 Again, we thank you for coming in,

         24  and for providing your side, how you feel about this

         25  intro.
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          2                 The next panel will be, and please

          3  forgive me if I pronounce this incorrectly, Monique

          4  Mirouze. Judith Callet, Jesse Zhu, and Ms. Anne

          5  Cunningham -- oh, no, Anne Cunningham will be on the

          6  next panel. I'm sorry.

          7                 Anne Cunningham will be on the next

          8  panel along with Julie Semel, and Walter Gambin.

          9                 Okay, and we may begin in any order.

         10                 MR. ZHU: My name is Jesse Zhu, living

         11  in Imperial Court Hotel at West 79th Street.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I'm sorry, did you

         13  state your name?

         14                 MR. ZHU: Yes. My name is Jesse Zhu,

         15  living in Imperial Court Hotel, at West 79th Street.

         16                 Council member, first of all, I want

         17  to thank you for the effort to make the hearing

         18  possible.

         19                 The building I live in is Single Room

         20  Occupancy, which is a residential apartment

         21  building. It seems it started from 2005, my landlord

         22  warehouse the units, launched some non-permitted

         23  construction and convert the building to an illegal

         24  hotel.

         25                 Since then the permanent tenants in
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          2  the building felt like living in a hotel every day.

          3  Our peaceful daily life was disturbed.

          4                 In my building every day the tourists

          5  line up in the lobby to check in and check out.

          6  Tenants cannot get their mail because building

          7  management personnel are busy serving tourists.

          8                 The elevator are getting crowded

          9  because of overwhelming luggage and the room service

         10  called. Year-around the noise, because of endless

         11  construction without permit.

         12                 All this construction and the remodel

         13  are not for permanent resident, for tourist.

         14                 Take a look at this picture. This is

         15  my bathroom. The tile are missing and broken since

         16  2005.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: If you permit the

         18  Sergeant to get them so she can pass them?

         19                 MR. ZHU: Yes. Exhibit 1 and 2.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: You can continue.

         21                 MR. ZHU: Okay.

         22                 The landlord did not try to fix that.

         23  Instead spend $100,000 upgrading tourist room and

         24  those rooms are listed as three stars hotel room in

         25  the building website, Hotel.com., Expedia.com.
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          2                 In the meantime, the landlord trying

          3  to increase tenants' rent for the reason, so-called

          4  major capital improvement.

          5                 The landlord charge the tourist for

          6  $1,600 per unit per night which equal $6,400 per

          7  month. This is listed on website.

          8                 And since this is Single Room

          9  Occupancy, should not have a minor, but the list on

         10  the website, can have an infant, a child, five

         11  children and two infant can live in the room.

         12                 Under such huge profit, landlord want

         13  all units be tourist room for more money, so that

         14  tenants are constantly being harassed in senseless

         15  lawsuit because landlord want to try to evict the

         16  tenants. I am one of those victim.

         17                 I was harassed by some letter from

         18  landlord's attorney which accuse me having business

         19  in home, because I had a package there delivered by

         20  post office and Fed Ex. To crack down on illegal

         21  hotel in New York City, this bill is a cornerstone.

         22                 I wanted this bill to be passed, like

         23  a highway EZPass. I understand this bill is vital to

         24  New York City tenants. This bill important to

         25  preserve New York City affordable housing.
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          2                 People living in affordable housing

          3  are ordinary people, and those ordinary people make

          4  the City never sleep.

          5                 Before I finish my speech, I want to

          6  thank the City Council member again to introduce

          7  this bill, especially Councilwoman Gale Brewer. She

          8  is front line for fight in my community to crack

          9  down illegal hotel at the very beginning.

         10                 Thank you, Madam.

         11                 MS. MIROUZE: Thank you for this

         12  opportunity.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, you have to

         14  push the button for the mic.

         15                 MS. MIROUZE: Thank you for the

         16  opportunity for my testimony. I am Monique Mirouze,

         17  455 West 34th Street. I am a member of West Side

         18  Neighborhood Alliance, which I join when I could not

         19  do anything about illegal hotel in my building.

         20                 We have brought many fights, but it's

         21  going nowhere.

         22                 I have lived in my building for 25

         23  years. This building was sold in 1986 for $6

         24  million, my present landlord bought it for $1,000 in

         25  April 1993. Out of 127 units, we have now 86 illegal
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          2  hotel and corporate apartments.

          3                 Mr. Baaba, my landlord, ousted

          4  immediately all the personal staff who was

          5  unionized. We also are short of staff. Understaffed

          6  for the building. For which now with the illegal

          7  hotels we have an increase of trash, lack of

          8  security, close rack in the lobby, laundry bags,

          9  dirty floors, since it is understaffed so therefore

         10  they have no time to keep it clean.

         11                 Besides that, my bathroom is flooded

         12  regularly, because the resident upstairs, run the

         13  bath, go out to say hello to their friends in the

         14  next apartment, and come back with the bathroom

         15  flooded.

         16                 The most important thing for me is

         17  the noise. First in the hallway, the resident don't

         18  want to pay the connection for the internet, so

         19  therefore they flock into the hallway to use their

         20  wireless connection which doesn't work inside the

         21  apartment.

         22                 Second is also dealing with the late

         23  arrival, the early departure all night long, rolling

         24  in and out with suitcase, rearranging furniture so

         25  they have room for suitcase. Partying. I just
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          2  survived a three-day party. People going to bed at

          3  4:00 a.m., and then starting again at 4:00 p.m.

          4  Three days of that, I was in no shape to go to work.

          5                 And my worst experience was when I

          6  had a hotel resident who always worked at night,

          7  dropped things all night long, at regular intervals,

          8  and every time I was awakened, being scared by the

          9  loud noise.

         10                 Since I'm in a studio apartment,

         11  everything was right above my head, and after awhile

         12  I could fall asleep, and I had to go to a doctor

         13  where I was diagnosed with sleep deprivation and

         14  anxiety and was put on medication.

         15                 I want to bring the important fact

         16  that if I had been a regular tenant, I would have

         17  had help for the resident who would have understand

         18  my problem.

         19                 I thank you for passing this bill,

         20  which is important for me. It is not sufficient for

         21  my building, which my landlord, Mr. Baaba, was

         22  interviewed last year in June 2006 saying that he's

         23  not doing anything wrong, he's renting for a month,

         24  therefore he's okay.

         25                 So, I urge you to pass this bill and
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          2  also additional legislation to close this loophole.

          3  Thank you very much.

          4                 MS. CALLET: Hi. My name is Judith

          5  Callet, C-a-l-l-e-t, and we seem to have a common

          6  thread. Hyam Baaba is also our landlord. I live at

          7  160 Bleecker Street. It's called "The Atrium." It's

          8  now run by the hotel, the furnished rooms are run by

          9  Signature Property Metro Home, and now we've just

         10  added Marriot Execu-Stay.

         11                 I've been residing at 160 Bleecker

         12  Street for the past 20 years. My husband was an

         13  original tenant there back in 1976. And I have to

         14  tell you, I do fear being here right now, I do

         15  expect repercussions from our landlord.

         16                 We at Bleecker Street have lived with

         17  the noise from the bars, the tourists, taxis and

         18  street performers. The quality of life has never

         19  been as affected as these last five to seven years

         20  or so.

         21                 The misuse of the apartments has

         22  negatively influenced our security, safety and

         23  quality of life, and also I hear from the co-op

         24  owners about the property value since the inception

         25  of the hotel.
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          2                 The following points have been

          3  discussed at nearly every Atrium Tenants

          4  Association, which is approximately 20 of the

          5  original tenants. They are rent controlled. We have

          6  rent stabilized, we have market price, we have co-op

          7  and now the illegal hotel.

          8                 We experience lack of security,

          9  patrons demanding the master key into the apartment

         10  and into the building and not wanting to give it

         11  back to the doorman.

         12                 The hotel patrons also have verbal

         13  altercations with the doorman due to the hotel

         14  mix-ups, they keep the doorman focused on the issue

         15  at hand, rather than watching who is going in and

         16  out of the building.

         17                 The building is soon to have hard

         18  keys that are going to be issued to all the tenants

         19  to get into the building.

         20                 We've also had two fires in the past

         21  couple of years. A disgruntled hotel patron set a

         22  mattress on fire, and also a dumpster fire, which we

         23  believe was started by a cigarette thrown out of the

         24  window.

         25                 We've had a stabbing in the hotel in
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          2  the past year from two hotel patrons possible

          3  pick-up at a bar.

          4                 We've had prostitution. We've still

          5  had prostitution and that was admitted by one of the

          6  co-op owners. I also included in my packet,

          7  submitted that there is a picture of advertisement

          8  of the prostitution.

          9                 Disturbing the peace. We've had

         10  neighbors, two gentlemen lived on our floor, one was

         11  seriously ill with Parkinson's and the police at

         12  4:00 a.m. started banging on their door, accusing

         13  them of having a gun and having a fight going on,

         14  when in fact it was the apartment above them. It was

         15  very disturbing to them.

         16                 We've had doorbells rung at all hours

         17  by the visitors. Maid service in the building,

         18  they're constantly blocking the hallways with carts,

         19  with -- I also have a picture of this, with carts,

         20  with bags, they've abused the dryers. Entranceway to

         21  the building is often blocked by luggage, arrival

         22  and departures, people sitting on the stairs waiting

         23  for their transportation, sometimes for hours. This

         24  leaves us to climb over them and their luggage.

         25                 Elevators are constantly out of
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          2  service because they're due to irregular traffic.

          3  Garbage is in the hallways sometimes for days. We

          4  had rodents. There is smoking in the building. It's

          5  supposed to be a smoke-free building, at least for

          6  the hotel rooms.

          7                 The 30-day stay, Haaba was taken to

          8  court and he was asked to go by the 30-day stay.

          9  However, Metro and Signature is abiding by the

         10  30-day stay, however, you can still get rooms from

         11  Metro or Marriot for shorter stays than 30 days.

         12                 Some of the doormen have admitted

         13  they do not record the short stays because of the

         14  inspectors. For all of these offenses, a fine of

         15  $800 was issued. Absurd.

         16                 The Atrium is located on one of the

         17  busiest streets in the Village. Anyone can walk into

         18  the building as though they are residing there.

         19                 We should have a sense of security

         20  when we come home, which no longer exists. Thank

         21  you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Is there any

         23  questions from my colleagues?

         24                 Seeing none, I'd like to thank you

         25  all for coming down.
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          2                 MS. CALLET: Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Next we'll have

          4  Julie Semel, Walter Gambin and Anne Cunningham. And

          5  they will be followed by Arthur Collins, Matthew --

          6  it looks like Matthew Abuelo. And please forgive me

          7  if I mispronounce these and you can correct me.

          8  Ivica Ouljazk.

          9                 MR. OULJAK: Ouljak.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, if you could

         11  just correct me and do the correct pronunciation

         12  when you get up to the mic here. That's the next

         13  panel.

         14                 Okay, you can begin in any order.

         15                 MS. SEMEL: Thank you, Council

         16  members, for Intro. 534 and for hearing our

         17  testimony.

         18                 I'm Julie Semel, a professional

         19  travel photographer, living in a six-unit brownstone

         20  on West 44th Street.

         21                 Three years ago, my landlord, a Vice

         22  President at Brown Harris Stevens Real Estate bought

         23  the building and immediately proceeded to

         24  questionably destabilize the rents of vacant

         25  apartments and hired a company to rent the
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          2  apartments to tourists.

          3                 Not only did tourists find rentals

          4  from a weekend to a week to a couple of months on

          5  the Internet, but also a few used a French Guide

          6  Book in which the company Richard Caine and

          7  Performing Arts Short Term Housing had advertised a

          8  two-night minimum.

          9                 During the first ten months of 2005,

         10  16 of the 32 rentals of four apartments were for a

         11  month or less. Because my building is in the Clinton

         12  Special District, a Certificate of No Harassment was

         13  necessary for any renovations that my landlord is

         14  planning.

         15                 Even though I reported harassment as

         16  the result of illegal hotel use, Housing

         17  Preservation and Development issued the certificate.

         18  I appealed the decision to the New York State

         19  Supreme Court, but one reason I lost the case was

         20  that I did not report every incident of illegal use

         21  to 3-1-1.

         22                 At the time there was no special code

         23  for illegal use, and the Mayor's Office of Midtown

         24  Enforcement was ill-equipped to follow through.

         25                 I was subjected to not only constant
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          2  noise and disruption, but most important, lack of

          3  security.

          4                 Illegal tenants rarely lock the doors

          5  and as I worked alone at home, and on professional

          6  camera equipment, I was speechless and in shock one

          7  morning. Because there is no intercom, I never ring

          8  anyone in unless they are expected and then go

          9  downstairs to answer the door from my second-floor

         10  apartment.

         11                 However, this time the Fed Ex

         12  delivery man had bounded up the steps and was

         13  outside my apartment door when I opened it. He told

         14  me that both doors outside were unlocked and ajar.

         15                 I need not describe what the outcome

         16  might have been had he been a stranger.

         17                 As a result of my lawsuit against HPD

         18  and my landlord, in 2006 the landlord changed from

         19  weekly rentals to a minimum of two-month rentals.

         20                 This is still a questionable practice

         21  regarding the former rent controlled and rent

         22  stabilized apartments that have disappeared from the

         23  affordable housing market.

         24                 We need to increase fines to

         25  determine landlords from engaging in such illegal
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          2  use, but also to address those loopholes and gray

          3  areas that unethical owners seem to find.

          4                 Thanks again for listening.

          5                 MR. GAMBIN: Walter Gambin is my name.

          6  I live at the Dexter House on West 86th Street for

          7  just around 30 years now.

          8                 Okay, I wrote this up. Pass Intro.

          9  534, please. Owners of large residential buildings

         10  in New York City are mostly financially well off, I

         11  venture to say, and, yet, in spite of having access

         12  to many things via their wealth, they choose to take

         13  still more from those who have much less, from the

         14  middle and lower economic classes, so that they can

         15  have still more wealth. I would like to say how

         16  owners and managers are doing this in my building at

         17  Dexter House, 345 West 86th Street in Manhattan.

         18                 It's a Class A Section 248 SRO

         19  residence. What I'll say now is largely about how

         20  the illegal hotel activity has caused me trouble and

         21  works in effect as harassment.

         22                 They're trying to change it to a

         23  hotel and hostel. Renting to tourists.

         24                 This has caused crowding in my hall,

         25  and other halls and in the lobby with tourist
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          2  luggage, and made my bathroom, along with other

          3  bathrooms, less available.

          4                 It also takes away affordable housing

          5  in our City's housing crisis.

          6                 They took away our in-house phone

          7  service which we had had for years before the

          8  current management came.

          9                 It is less for them to care for and

         10  to pay for, it is inconvenience and sometimes

         11  loneliness for me.

         12                 They have tampered with our mail. We

         13  have cases on record with the Post Office, they

         14  stole notices mailed to me by SRO Law Project. They

         15  also did not notify a neighbor of a certified letter

         16  that I sent to him.

         17                 The management has communicate

         18  unpleasant, unkind attitudes of unwelcome to some of

         19  the residents, including me, while we pass through

         20  or waited in the lobby.

         21                 There has been a case of violent

         22  harassment by management against a tenant. Need I

         23  elaborate on the feelings any tenant in the building

         24  might have about this? It does not set up a good

         25  atmosphere.
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          2                 Lastly, I guess, there is also the

          3  fear of losing my home, which is kind of not a

          4  pleasant thing to live with.

          5                 That, along with the organizational

          6  and political activity, such as what we're doing

          7  here right now.

          8                 I believe I have needed to do these

          9  activities to keep my home, as well as the homes of

         10  other low- and middle-income renters whose rights to

         11  justice I do care about.

         12                 Stop illegal hotels, and please enact

         13  Intro. 534.

         14                 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Chair Dilan, I

         15  apologize to you, because we left out your first

         16  name, but we wrote it in. So, you have a first name.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: No problem.

         18                 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Okay.

         19                 My name is Anne Cunningham. My

         20  testimony today concerns the Brewer Bill, Intro.

         21  534, which addresses illegal hotels and should be

         22  passed very quickly or maybe swiftly.

         23                 For the past 29 years, I have been an

         24  advocate and activist for tenants residing in SRO

         25  and residential Class A hotels.
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          2                 In 1979, I moved into the Tempo

          3  Hotel, formerly known as The Commander, on West 73rd

          4  Street in New York City.

          5                 This is one of the Class A hotels

          6  that are slowly disappearing from the map as

          7  affordable housing, along with the loss of thousands

          8  of units of housing stock throughout the City due to

          9  tourism.

         10                 At the tempo, construction and

         11  downsizing recently produced 200 remaining units,

         12  prior to that we had 222. The owner, Aimco,

         13  A-i-m-c-o, leases approximately 112 rent-stabilized

         14  units to WooGo (phonetic) and Lara Group. Of the

         15  remaining 87 tenants in-house, 39 of those tenants

         16  are seniors.

         17                 Problems existing in illegal hotels.

         18  Number one, deplorable living conditions. Lack of

         19  and breakage of elevator service. Security problems.

         20  Decline in service. Mail intercepted and tampered

         21  with. Noise. Overcrowding and heavy traffic

         22  throughout the building, et cetera, et cetera.

         23                 Crime factor. The go ahead is given

         24  to drugs and prostitution and all associated

         25  activities.
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          2                 Harassment. Harassment is at an

          3  all-time high with the goal to empty out the

          4  building for tourist rentals.

          5                 Hotel employees constantly call the

          6  police to harass the tenants. Long-term tenants that

          7  have spouses or roommates were issued eviction

          8  notices for overcrowding.

          9                 And if you look in this paper, you

         10  will read in this article that my super called the

         11  police when the reporter came from the West Side

         12  Spirit, okay?

         13                 Safety. Fire Codes are not

         14  maintained. No safety program or fire wardens. Many

         15  supers do not have standpipe or appropriate

         16  licenses. And there are faulty sprinkler systems in

         17  some buildings, some buildings don't have them.

         18                 If there was a fire, tourists would

         19  never be found in these buildings.

         20                 Losses to the City. Thousands of

         21  fines for violations owed to the City are not paid.

         22                 Groups such as Lara who claim to

         23  specialize incorporate housing rent by the night and

         24  do not pay City taxes. I'm sure of that.

         25                 Recycling programs are not used. Many
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          2  hundreds of bags of mixed garbage are curbside and

          3  picked up by the City employees, whereby commercial

          4  carting should be used for these business ventures.

          5                 Tourists. In many instances they're

          6  overbooked and they must depart ahead of time or

          7  sleep in the lobby until a room is found for them.

          8                 They do not receive hotel amenities.

          9  They are overcharged and misled by fraudulent

         10  advertising.

         11                 In fact, my hotel they advertise as

         12  your apartment in Central Park. I'm near Riverside.

         13  This embarrasses the City, really.

         14                 Loss of affordable housing. The

         15  epidemic of illegal hotels throughout this City is

         16  not only happening in the hotels, but in multiple

         17  dwelling residential buildings, creating one of the

         18  worst shortages of affordable housing in the City's

         19  tenant history. And I thank you for the pleasure of

         20  participation.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: To all the

         22  panelists, and I normally don't single people out,

         23  but to especially Ms. Cunningham, the pleasure has

         24  been mine to hear you testify today.

         25                 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: If there are no

          3  questions from my colleagues, I'd like to thank you

          4  all for coming in.

          5                 MR. GAMBIN: Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: You're welcome,

          7  sir.

          8                 The next panel of Martha Collins,

          9  Matthew Abuelo and then they'll be followed by

         10  Christopher Carroll, Jane Berger and Olive Karen --

         11  looks like --

         12                 MS. STAMM: Stam.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Stam.

         14                 That will be the next panel.

         15                 And if you have any testimony, I see

         16  you already gave it to the Sergeant. And you can

         17  begin in any order.

         18                 MR. OULJAK: Okay, I shall begin

         19  first. My name is Ivica Ouljak. I live on Quarter

         20  Riverside Studio (phonetic), 342 West 71st Street.

         21                 Good afternoon, electives and our

         22  fellow citizens. I would like to say since the year

         23  of 2000 the conditions have been deteriorating at

         24  Quarter Riverside Studios. Since the mid of 2000,

         25  Year 2000, the management have been changed. The
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          2  previous owners have died and new management has

          3  come in.

          4                 They are not placing renting to

          5  permanent residents, that whole building was an SRO

          6  until then. Since then they are not taking anymore

          7  permanent residents, they are renting to tourists

          8  openly and above board.

          9                 One day, couple day, three days, no

         10  question about it, and they don't even try to hide

         11  it.

         12                 The services are beginning less and

         13  less for the permanent residents. Tourists, of

         14  course, take priority because they have more profits

         15  from them. If a permanent tenant ask for something,

         16  he is forced to go to court to get the most trivial

         17  repair done.

         18                 Last year I had two flooding two

         19  times in my room. To this the whole plumbing system

         20  is totally gone, and twice I had this water start

         21  baking up from the sink. The floor was totally

         22  flooded, destroyed, nobody bothered to come and to

         23  fix it, despite my repeated inquiries.

         24                 Recently I wrote the landlord twice,

         25  I've written to the manager that my room needs

                                                            166

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  repairs. He ignores both letters completely. But

          3  last Tuesday I was awakened at 9:00 with the workers

          4  who had to do some work for the landlord. No mention

          5  of what I asking. But they just informed me they had

          6  to break the wall, tear out the pipes, and do the

          7  extensive plumbing work, and whether I would just

          8  move things away from the wall and let them work,

          9  and as far as whatever I can do. Disappear, just

         10  clean out, and they will work.

         11                 Since I was not notified prior to it,

         12  I refused to let them start working. Then the

         13  manager was called in and he started giving me

         14  promises as to the work would have been finished

         15  during the same day, last Tuesday. It has not been

         16  finished up until today, and I am sleeping with a

         17  friend.

         18                 At first they did not want to give me

         19  another room to stay in, so I went up to the West

         20  Side SRO and the people intervened, somehow I was

         21  lead into another room, which is really a pneumonia

         22  trap, without heat. And I was not even given a key

         23  to it.

         24                 And this is how things are standing

         25  now. I don't know what is going to be, but I can
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          2  pretty much expect since I'm here I might be open to

          3  retaliation, but I will handle that the best I can.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

          6                 Next, please.

          7                 MR. ABUELO: Hi. I'd like to start off

          8  by thanking the Council Member for giving us this

          9  hearing on Intro. 534, the hearing -- I mean, I'm

         10  sorry, the bill that would increase fines on

         11  landlords who use their buildings as illegal hotels.

         12                 My name is Matthew Abuelo. I work as

         13  a media analyst and I'm a volunteer with the West

         14  Side Neighborhood Alliance, a tenants rights

         15  advocacy group.

         16                 I live at 345 West 86th Street in a

         17  building that illegally rents out rooms as youth

         18  hostels and hotels.

         19                 As most of you already know,

         20  commercial hotels are built in compliance with

         21  specific building codes to ensure the safety of

         22  their guests.

         23                 The buildings must have a sprinkler

         24  system and occupancy is limited per square foot.

         25  This is so that in case the event of a fire, the
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          2  blaze can be contained and the building can be

          3  easily evacuated.

          4                 Attached is a cop of a sign from a

          5  hallway in my building, a residential SRO, on the

          6  Upper West Side, which is being rented illegally as

          7  a hotel and a youth hostel.

          8                 These signs were originally posted by

          9  the Department of Buildings in all sections of our

         10  building, so that all tenants knew the illegal

         11  occupancy limits for each section. These signs have

         12  since been removed, and now very few people know

         13  there is an actual occupancy limit at our building.

         14                 This copy is for Section A on the

         15  seventh floor. Section A's have six rooms. The total

         16  occupancy at any given time for Section A on any

         17  floor may not exceed nine adults.

         18                 On a busy weekend, this section can

         19  have as many as 25 adults or tourists, which is

         20  almost three times the legal limit.

         21                 Groups of eight to ten kids are often

         22  booked for one weekend in the 0 4 rooms (phonetic),

         23  which measure about 14 to 20 feet. The rooms have no

         24  private bathroom, so these people share a common

         25  hallway bathroom with as many as six other people,
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          2  some of which are tenants who actually live in the

          3  building.

          4                 This is problematic when you consider

          5  that our building was built in 1924 as a tenement.

          6  Our building has no sprinkler system, our building

          7  standpipe system may not even work. Our building is

          8  full of faulty wiring, much of it illegally

          9  installed.

         10                 In violation of Fire Codes, the

         11  section doors in our building also open inward, not

         12  outward, so that if a crowd is rushing to escape,

         13  the people in front get crushed against the door and

         14  force the door closed, trapping everyone inside. If

         15  there is a fire inside this section, fire spreads

         16  rather quickly in all buildings, this is a potential

         17  disaster, not unlike the Triangle Shirt Waist

         18  factory fire.

         19                 We've been calling 3-1-1 for years,

         20  but until there is a crackdown on illegal hotels,

         21  that will continue to go on. The people who run

         22  these youth hostels are not responsible businessmen,

         23  crowding eight to ten kids into rooms, like this is

         24  worse than irresponsible, it is absolutely criminal.

         25                 I urge you to pass Intro. 534 and
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          2  help us put an end to illegal hotels.

          3                 People who think illegal hotels are

          4  good for the City should picture their own kids

          5  spending their vacation in these buildings.

          6                 Thank you very much.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

          8                 MS. COLLINS: (Difficult to discern

          9  due to dialect in language.) I am Martha Collins. I

         10  live in the Dexter House, 345 West 86th Street, No.

         11  1512.

         12                 2004 the Dexter House, much has been

         13  achieved on the addition and move long-term tenants.

         14  Put bunkbeds. Mail, confidential mail delivered

         15  already open. SRO being run as illegal hotel.

         16  Routine harassment.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

         19                 I see no questions from my

         20  colleagues, so I'd like to thank you all for coming.

         21                 MR. OULJAK: Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, we're coming

         23  down the stretch here. The next panel is Christopher

         24  Carroll, Olive Karen Stamm and Jane Berg, and they

         25  will be followed by the final panel of four of
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          2  Nehemiah Bar-Yehuda.

          3                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He's not here

          4  right now.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, then the

          6  panel will just be three.

          7                 Derrick Shelton. Vickie Labosky, and

          8  Christopher Santee. That will be the next. And

          9  Santee, you can correct me when you come up, and

         10  that will be the final panel for this hearing.

         11                 You can begin in any order.

         12                 MR. CARROLL: Press the button? Can

         13  you hear me?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Yes, we can hear

         15  you. There's only two.

         16                 MR. CARROLL: I think Mr. Bar-Yehuda

         17  is not here. Did you call his name, it's the third?

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: No, there should

         19  be another woman. Jane Berger.

         20                 MR. CARROLL: Jane Berger.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, so, we'll

         22  just proceed with two on this panel. You may begin.

         23                 MR. CARROLL: Okay, thank you. My name

         24  is Christopher Carroll. First I'd like to thank my

         25  Council Member Brewer for introducing 534 to the
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          2  City Council, and I'd also like to thank Chairman

          3  Dilan for granting the hearing.

          4                 I am wearing this shirt to symbolize

          5  the fact that I live in an illegal hotel building,

          6  and often feel like a tourist in my own home.

          7                 I have lived in room 601 at Dexter

          8  House, SRO, 345 West 86th Street, New York, New York

          9  10024, since February 2002, nearly six years.

         10                 During that time, and especially

         11  since May of 2004, when new management took over, I

         12  have seen Dexter House change from a predominantly

         13  residential building to a building under siege by an

         14  illegal hotel, which has consumed about 65 rooms, or

         15  about one-quarter of the building.

         16                 Tourists inundate the lobby,

         17  elevator, hallways and communal bathrooms of my

         18  home, creating overcrowded unsafe conditions for me

         19  and my fellow tenants.

         20                 Dexter Management actively harasses

         21  residents in an attempt to drive as many as possible

         22  out of the building.

         23                 About 100 rooms have been vacated by

         24  evictions or illegal buy-outs in this attempt to

         25  illegal convert Dexter House to a tourist hotel.

                                                            173

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2                 The result is an increasing depletion

          3  of the City's already endangered rent-stabilized

          4  affordable housing stock. Dexter House no longer

          5  rents rooms to anyone such as myself.

          6                 They only rent short-term to

          7  international students with little English who are

          8  cherry-picked by brokers on the Internet via Greg's

          9  list, and overcharged two or three times the

         10  rent-stabilized rent.

         11                 The large scale illegal hotel at

         12  Dexter House is used to make quick high profits and

         13  as a tool to harass permanent residents into

         14  leaving. Up to 12 or 14 tourists are sometimes

         15  crammed into a single room with bunkbeds and

         16  mattresses on the floor.

         17                 These tourists then use a communal

         18  bathroom intended for no more than six residents who

         19  live in that section of the building.

         20                 The communal bathroom in my section

         21  has been cut in half and illegally converted to

         22  provide a private bathroom for the adjoining illegal

         23  hotel room. There are two private bath illegal hotel

         24  rooms in my section, but since management often puts

         25  four or more people in each of these rooms in
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          2  violation of occupancy limits and fire laws.

          3  Tourists frequently use our communal bathroom. My

          4  bathroom-sharing neighbors and I, like most New

          5  Yorkers, have precise living and work schedules. We

          6  cooperate to keep our bathroom clean and

          7  operational.

          8                 When tourists invade our bathroom,

          9  they disrupt our schedule, make us late for work and

         10  generally make a mess. They leave bath water on the

         11  floor and attempt to flush unflushable articles down

         12  the toilet. They assume that the maid will clean up

         13  after them, but the DHCR required maintenance

         14  service for residents has been illegally terminated

         15  by management so that the maids exclusively service

         16  the illegal hotel rooms.

         17                 Cleaning up after tourists is only

         18  one of the many burdens forced on Dexter House

         19  residents by the illegal hotel in our midst. I urge

         20  you to pass Intro. 534 into law as a first step to

         21  ending this problem.

         22                 I look forward to supplementary

         23  legislation originating in the Mayor's Office to

         24  come closer to a permanent solution.

         25                 Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you. And I

          3  think it's pretty unique that you use your attire to

          4  illustrate your plight. But unfortunately, because

          5  this is a government institution, you know, the

          6  umbrella drinks had to stay at home (laughter).

          7                 Please, Ms. Stamm.

          8                 MS. STAMM: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: You've got to

         10  push the button.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Yes, you've got to

         12  push the button so that --

         13                 MS. STAMM: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair,

         14  and Council members. Thank you for the opportunity

         15  to appear here to voice my support for Intro. 534.

         16                 Intro. 534, from my perspective, is a

         17  very welcomed development. I am Oliver Karen Stamm.

         18  I am now an attorney in private practice, and for

         19  the last 22 years I've represented hotel tenants.

         20                 Before I was in private practice, I

         21  was the managing attorney of the East Side SRO,

         22  Legal Services project at MFY.

         23                 Now, recently within the last few

         24  years, permanent tenants from certain hotels have

         25  come to our offices, notably the Tempo and the
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          2  Grammercy Park, which is at 52 Grammercy Park North,

          3  to seek assistance. All of them were under pressure

          4  to vacate to make way for the transients. And

          5  generally speaking, throughout the process of

          6  transitizing a hotel, owners have used the transient

          7  tenants themselves to disturb the regulated tenants,

          8  they have offered buyouts, they submit demolition

          9  applications to DHCR, in the case of Tempo, they

         10  made a huge application for a rent increase based on

         11  a major capital improvement, which DHCR denied, but

         12  would have succeeded in evicting almost everybody,

         13  had it gone through, it would have been in the

         14  nature of $112 per room per month, clearly an

         15  insupportable increase.

         16                 These problems are not new to me.

         17  They have been plaguing hotel tenants in the City as

         18  a whole for decades. The lure of today's rentals is

         19  so high, the highest one I have seen was the 799

         20  figure that you heard before, that it just fuels

         21  this process.

         22                 From the Internet advertisements that

         23  are attached to my testimony, which I took down off

         24  the net today, in buildings that I am familiar with,

         25  the daily rate at Temp could be from 269 to 799. At
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          2  the Roger Williams, 424. At the 3030, which was

          3  previously known as the Martha Washington, 339 to

          4  666 dollars, the Carlton, 529 dollars. These are

          5  daily rates, and they are about the same as the

          6  lower monthly rates the regulated hotel tenants pay.

          7                 I don't have to go through what all

          8  of the tenants have so eloquently explained to you

          9  about their situation. I just want to make comments

         10  about the fines.

         11                 Given that some of these hotels have

         12  hundreds of rooms, and if you do the math and you

         13  see that the 500, 600 dollars per day, per room, is

         14  such an enormous incentive, that I think the fines

         15  on 534 should be even higher than they are today.

         16                 I think that with the fines at the

         17  level currently set, it will take until the third or

         18  fourth offense before the incentive is strong enough

         19  to dissuade owners from renting.

         20                 My other important comment is about

         21  the word "conversion." Conversion implies change.

         22  The change that we're talking about is something

         23  that in some cases has taken place years ago. So, I

         24  would ask you to amend the Intro to say conversion

         25  or use. Because otherwise somebody may come in and

                                                            178

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  say, well, I bought this building from so and so and

          3  so and so and they were the ones who converted it.

          4  We don't want to let people get out that way. Or the

          5  other way to deal with that would be to say that

          6  rental of a unit on a transient basis, contrary to

          7  the C of O or to the zoning resolution by definition

          8  is conversion.

          9                 Lastly, a little caution, there has

         10  been some talk today about using a different

         11  definition of a permanent tenant, a definition

         12  different than a 30-day definition found in the

         13  City's anti-illegal eviction law at 26-521 of the

         14  Rent Stabilization Law.

         15                 If that's changed elsewhere, I hope

         16  that care will be taken to make sure that tenants

         17  will still be protected from self-help eviction at

         18  the 30-day of residency mark.

         19                 Thank you very much for hearing me.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you very

         21  much.

         22                 I believe Council Member Brewer has a

         23  question. I, for one, for 799 a night would prefer

         24  to stay at the Marriot, but that's just me.

         25                 Council Member Brewer.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Karen, thank

          3  you very much for all your work.

          4                 I have a question which is that many

          5  of these hotels, certainly the Tempo, have

          6  intermediaries, WooGo (phonetic) or something else.

          7                 MS. STAMM: And Lara, yes.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Exactly. So, I

          9  think I know, but from your experience, how does

         10  that contribute to the discussion of renting rooms?

         11  Do they actually rent for 30 days? Just how does

         12  that work?

         13                 MS. STAMM: Well, Lara does. I

         14  actually tried to rent on Lara today, just to see

         15  what would happen, and I put in a time period less

         16  than 30 days and it rejected by attempt to rent. So,

         17  they're obviously taking account of exactly what's

         18  happening here today. They're onto it.

         19                 I think that somewhere I saw in 534

         20  language to the effect that we're talking about

         21  rental by owners, agents and so on. So, that should

         22  encompass Lara and WooGo, but we could also include

         23  in there, for example, independent contractors or

         24  other people, other entities who are renting rooms

         25  who are not otherwise tied to the property.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay. Thank

          3  you very much, Mr. Chair.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay, thank you.

          5                 MS. STAMM: Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: And it's too bad

          7  you didn't bring the weather with you.

          8                 Okay, next, Christopher Santee,

          9  Vickie Labosky and --

         10                 MR. SHELTON: Derrick.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Derrick Shelton. I

         12  got it now.

         13                 Okay, we can begin in any order.

         14                 MR. SANTEE: Have a seat, Vickie.

         15                 Okay, my name is Christopher Santee,

         16  and I am a resident of 319 West 94th Street, which

         17  was an illegal hotel for eight years.

         18                 I had intended to be here just to

         19  support my Council member, Council Member Brewer and

         20  my fellow tenant advocates, but I wanted to point

         21  out two issues that have not been addressed.

         22                 I have been a Manhattan resident for

         23  27 years. This right here is my New York State ID.

         24  With this ID, I would not be allowed to check into

         25  the Mount Royal, also known as The Apple, The Candy,
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          2  and other names, the Continental, the Pennington,

          3  the Alexander, also known as the Marion, Dexter

          4  House or even the Imperial. With this ID I would not

          5  be allowed to rent for one day, even if I had a

          6  prepaid registration for any of those hotels, and I

          7  could give you a list of hundreds of many, many

          8  others.

          9                 Secondly, I would like to point out

         10  that the landlords are using the illegal hotels as a

         11  run-around to the rent registration laws, under

         12  which landlords are required yearly to register

         13  their rent, the current rent being paid at their

         14  appropriate level, because there are not tenants in

         15  place during that year period, landlords are able to

         16  register their rents at substantially inflated rates

         17  and unfortunately, the way that the law is written,

         18  you can only go back four years in order to charge a

         19  rent, for it to have a rent increase.

         20                 An example of this in my building, my

         21  room, I am currently paying $348 a month for my

         22  room, which is an SRO room. It is currently

         23  registered at over $1,000 a month. Because of the

         24  fact of any tenant who comes in and has been

         25  registered at that rate for more than four years,

                                                            182

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  any tenant who would come in after me would not be

          3  able to recoup the real rent because of the fact of

          4  the four-year rule.

          5                 And since you seem to want numbers, I

          6  can speak to you about my building. My building is

          7  an SRO. It has a Certificate of Occupancy of 149

          8  tenants. When my current owner gave the sublease up

          9  to a non-for-profit organization, there were only 54

         10  tenants, permanent tenants left. That means that we

         11  lost almost 100 rooms to the illegal hotel trade.

         12  Thank you.

         13                 MR. SHELTON: Can he yield the balance

         14  of his time?

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: That's the rules

         16  in Washington. The rules here are a little

         17  different.

         18                 MS. LABOSKY: Hello. Thank you City

         19  Council for having us here and your support for

         20  Intro. 534.

         21                 At the end of May 2004, a new

         22  management came to our building, the Dexter House,

         23  345 West 86th Street, between West End Avenue and

         24  Riverside Drive.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: All right. I just
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          2  need you to state your name.

          3                 MS. LABOSKY: They immediately started

          4  seriously --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I need to stop you

          6  because I need you to state your name for the

          7  Record.

          8                 MS. LABOSKY: Vickie Labosky.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: And then you can

         10  continue.

         11                 MS. LABOSKY: Thank you.

         12                 They immediately started seriously

         13  harassing the tenants and evicting the tenants with

         14  mostly trumped up, frivolous eviction cases.

         15                 At that time, the end of May 2004,

         16  the previous management had been quietly renting 33

         17  hotel rooms, building up to that number 33 since

         18  only about 1997.

         19                 Now, since the new management, they

         20  have increased the number to about 100 hotel and

         21  overcrowded youth hostel rooms. They are now taking

         22  over more rooms every day.

         23                 The Dexter House has 261 units, so

         24  100 of these units have been lost to regular

         25  tenants. This means that our building alone could
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          2  have homes for about 200 more people, New York City

          3  residents who need affordable homes. If the

          4  management is stopped from doing these illegal

          5  rentals.

          6                 The hotel and youth hostel rentals

          7  are illegal in our building because the Dexter House

          8  Certificate of Occupancy clearly states our building

          9  as a Type A residential SRO, no transient rentals

         10  allowed.

         11                 Also, the Dexter House is on a

         12  completely residentially zoned block. There are also

         13  many, many violations and complaints lodged with the

         14  DOB and HPD about the illegal overcrowding, bad

         15  conditions and illegal hotel and hostel rentals in

         16  the Dexter House.

         17                 I have lived in the Dexter House

         18  since 1991, 16 years. In June 2004, I was elected

         19  President of the Dexter House Tenants Association,

         20  and I was president until through April 2005.

         21                 I was seriously harassed from the

         22  beginning of 2004 until May 2007. That's three

         23  years. This included their attempt to evict me on

         24  frivolous eviction charges for almost three years.

         25                 After all of that, they lost the

                                                            185

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  case. But I would not have been able to afford the

          3  legal representation I needed to keep my home, if it

          4  were not for the help of the West Side SRO Law

          5  Project attorneys, whereas, for the management of

          6  the Dexter House, the cost of trying to evict me was

          7  really negligible.

          8                 This is why we need the increased

          9  fines and the per unit per day fines for the illegal

         10  hotel violations, so the fines are more comparable

         11  to the damage the illegal landlords are perpetrating

         12  on the tenants. And jail time is a good and

         13  appropriate thing to add.

         14                 And I have also given an MNN,

         15  Manhattan Neighborhood Network TV interview on DVD

         16  of four tenants telling all about how the illegal

         17  hotels work, and we also talk about the serious

         18  harassment of five tenants, including two of the

         19  tenants interviewed, and it's a very complete

         20  interview.

         21                 I would like to say just one more

         22  thing, because I know my time is up. The State

         23  Multiple Dwelling Law clearly states that people who

         24  live in SROs must come to live there with "with the

         25  intent to stay permanently." And that means the word
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          2  is permanently.

          3                 So, the week-long stay is definitely

          4  not an intent to stay permanently, nor is a 30-day

          5  stay an intent to stay permanently, and really nor

          6  does a 90-day stay translate was with what the

          7  Multiple Dwelling Law clearly states, "the intent to

          8  stay permanently."

          9                 Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you.

         11                 MR. SHELTON: Good afternoon. Thank

         12  you for hearing my testimony. My name is Shelton,

         13  Derrick Shelton. I'm a resident at the Commander

         14  Hotel, a/k/a the Tempo, at 240 West 73rd Street.

         15                 I indicate there's a difference in

         16  names for very specific reasons, which I will make

         17  clear by the end of my testimony.

         18                 However, to begin, I must address an

         19  important issue, which I think should be on

         20  everyone's minds.

         21                 I heard earlier today comments from

         22  the dais that we don't want to put people out of

         23  business, we don't want to hurt the unions, and we

         24  don't want to be bad for the economy. But there are

         25  other people who have, higher people in New York
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          2  City, we have gone after because they ran illegal

          3  activities. The names that come to mind were John

          4  Gotti and Mickey Barnes. And if the landlords in

          5  these residents hotels and SROs are doing illegal

          6  activity, I don't think we should be protecting them

          7  by saying we're hurting the economy.

          8                 However, I've been a resident since

          9  July the 11th, 1992, and I've seen it all and I've

         10  done most of it in terms of defending myself and

         11  trying to maintain my residence. Because I

         12  discovered after I moved in under a cover lease that

         13  I was being overcharged. I won a rent overcharge

         14  case, a willful rent overcharge with trouble

         15  damages, with key money, against my landlord and

         16  I've been a target ever since.

         17                 I've always tried to organize or help

         18  organize a tenant association. I'm in the same

         19  building with Anne Cunningham, whose name you may

         20  recognize, and what I found is there are many things

         21  that go on, so I'll try to go through a list very

         22  quickly.

         23                 Mail is tampered with. Mailboxes, the

         24  whole banks are open where 16 mailboxes are open for

         25  days at a time. The landlord's rent invoices get
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          2  into the mailboxes without postmarks, which means

          3  they are defrauding US government, federal mail.

          4  They're defrauding us. And the registrations for

          5  DHCR change every year. Sometimes we have 192 units,

          6  the original count I believe was supposed to be 222

          7  units, sometimes the count goes up, sometimes the

          8  count goes down.

          9                 Units are cut in half where the two

         10  studios are side-by-side, they knock out the back

         11  wall to the closet, they turn it into a one-bedroom,

         12  and the door to the hallway is sealed up.

         13                 This, by itself might be happenstance

         14  except that it's so dangerous, particularly for the

         15  firemen who fight the fire, who use the design of

         16  the building to attack and retreat from the fire.

         17                 And we had such a fire in an area

         18  that was so affected. Thank God we didn't lose any

         19  people but we lost a dog. And the adjacent unit to

         20  the fire was an area where they actually sealed the

         21  doorway that led to the hallway, and knocked out the

         22  back wall of the closet, and it's the same way the

         23  fireman died in the Bronx last year, because they

         24  went to where there was supposed to be an opening

         25  and there wasn't.
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          2                 I don't want to lose a fireman, I

          3  don't want to lose a citizen, but I sure as hell --

          4  excuse me -- I sure don't want to lose a fireman.

          5                 And that was on my floor, by the way,

          6  so I know the situation imminently.

          7                 I've been flooded out of my unit

          8  several times. The landlord, pulling a sink out of

          9  the vacant unit above me, he was going to renovate

         10  for tourists. Turning on the water and leaving it on

         11  for three months.

         12                 I, after making written and verbal

         13  complaints, had to go up to the unit myself, finding

         14  it unlocked, went in with my own mop, mopped up the

         15  water and just turned the nob that turned off the

         16  water. Well, you know, what happened, a week later,

         17  someone, I don't know who, turned the nob back on,

         18  and I was back in flood stage again.

         19                 I could be here all day with these

         20  kinds of issues. I will take questions, but the

         21  thing I want to get to is, our owner is Aimco.

         22  Doesn't sound like much just like that, but they are

         23  a REIT, a Real Estate Investment Trust. They're not

         24  only a REIT, they're the largest REIT on the stock

         25  exchange. They're one of the SNP 500. So, they're a
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          2  big outfit all over the country. And they're coming

          3  this way and they're coming hard. They just bought a

          4  $300 million swath in Harlem. I have their business

          5  plan. They intend to take the stabilized rents that

          6  average $781 per month, and they say in black and

          7  white they're going to triple the rents above 2,100.

          8  They're going to do that to the tenants. That's

          9  their plan. And they have another plan that has a

         10  larger increase for the commercial tenants, but I

         11  don't think the commercial tenants have much

         12  protection.

         13                 I'm sorry. I'm a voter, and I'm

         14  saying this panel should recognize the fact that

         15  there are very few of these landlords operating.

         16  They probably would fit in this room. But there's a

         17  whole lot of tenants that are suffering, and we

         18  vote. So, we'll remember what this panel does, and

         19  what position you take and hold you accountable.

         20                 Thank you for your time.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Thank you. Thank

         22  you for your time. I just have a brief question for

         23  Mr. Santee.

         24                 You said with your driver's license

         25  that you wouldn't be able to get a room.
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          2                 You have to speak into the mic.

          3                 MR. SANTEE: Sorry. If you belong to

          4  Expedia or Hotel.com it specifically states, in some

          5  cases just New York residents but in other cases New

          6  York residents, Connecticut residents and New Jersey

          7  residents, with ID, you have to show ID in order to

          8  check in, with those IDs you will be turned away.

          9  And I have spoken to a number of tenants --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Why? I'm curious.

         11  Why?

         12                 MR. SANTEE: Because we have standing

         13  to challenge them in court.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Okay.

         15                 MR. SANTEE: And because of the fact

         16  if I wanted to rent a room with that ID, I could

         17  then turn around and immediately under the law

         18  request a lease for that room in that building, I

         19  would be afforded all of the protections under the

         20  law. And that's why they do not rent and refuse to

         21  rent New York State residents. And they have

         22  expanded it to New Jersey and Connecticut.

         23                 In the case of the lawsuit, in the

         24  case of the Continental, the Pennington and the

         25  Mount Royal, Apple, Marion, Candy, they specifically
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          2  will not rent to any New York State resident or

          3  Connecticut resident or New Jersey resident, and all

          4  you need to do is go to Hotel.com today, plug in the

          5  Imperial, plug in the name of the hotel, and you

          6  will specifically state as a guideline they will not

          7  rent to New York State residents.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I just may do

          9  that.

         10                 I'd like to --

         11                 MR. SHELTON: I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.

         12  With your permission three quick items. Hotel

         13  permanent tenants cannot get receipts from our

         14  landlords, unless you actually go down to the

         15  offices and spend transit fare back and forth. If

         16  you send it by mail, they won't give you a receipt.

         17  I brought it to their attention, they laughed. Ha

         18  ha, we'd have to send out 600 receipts.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: A receipt for the

         20  rent or --

         21                 MR. SHELTON: The rent, sir. For the

         22  rent.

         23                 The only way you can get a receipt,

         24  when I mail the receipts, when I mail the rent, the

         25  receipts never come back, even though I put a cover

                                                            193

          1  COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND BUILDINGS

          2  letter requesting a receipt and stating the statute

          3  that applies.

          4                 If you go down there you will get a

          5  receipt because you're standing in front of them.

          6  That's the only way you will get a receipt.

          7                 And they will take you to court. If

          8  you think you can't find your receipts or find proof

          9  of payment, they will take you to court, because

         10  even when you pay the rent and here is an unserved

         11  petition with non-payment, wasn't served on me, I

         12  found it by accident. Down in Civil Court, I had a

         13  hunch because they were smiling at me the last time

         14  I went down to pay rent, and they smiled too much,

         15  so I went down to court and I looked up the

         16  computer, I found this unserved petition for rent

         17  that I had already paid, but I paid in person and

         18  they gave me a receipt for it. So, I'm waiting for

         19  them to jump on me so I can smack them back a little

         20  bit.

         21                 But this kind of stuff goes on all

         22  the time and what they do is, they -- well, I'm

         23  sorry, I'm going to go off here and I don't want to

         24  do that.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: Well, we certainly
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          2  appreciate your passion.

          3                 MR. SHELTON: By the way, the thing I

          4  was trying to drive at is, they treat us, in the

          5  Civil Rights Movement I was a second-class

          6  citizen. I never thought I would be a second-class

          7  tenant.

          8                 The transient tenants have their own

          9  maids who have their own maids room, marble walls,

         10  new washing machines and so forth, new basins. We,

         11  the permanent tenants share one maid, who has a

         12  slight disability, which everybody has their own

         13  thing but she claims she can't bend over to clean

         14  behind the toilet. So under the sink and behind the

         15  toilet never gets clean, when she does the work, and

         16  they retaliate, when you testify against them

         17  successfully, because I gave the prima facie

         18  evidence in our diminished services case, they got a

         19  diminished services award for '98 to 2005. And I was

         20  getting maid service because I won it in court. I

         21  have a judge's order for maid service. When I gave

         22  my testimony in DHCR, they took my maid service

         23  away. I haven't seen it since, not since mid-

         24  late-2005.

         25                 The transients can pay their rent, we
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          2  have our own check-in service by the way, we have a

          3  concierge, they have their desk in the lobby. Their

          4  desk, they can actually put down their credit card,

          5  pay their incidentals and check out, pay for their

          6  room rates.

          7                 We can't pay at our concierge. We

          8  used to be able to pay before we got into the

          9  situation at the illegal hotel, now we can't pay.

         10  Now we have to mail our rent in or travel down to

         11  the office to pay the rent.

         12                 We have to get the one maid, and we

         13  have a lot of tenants that have not -- sorry. Six

         14  maids I counted last week, they were up to nine at

         15  one point, and as I said they have a marbled room,

         16  marble walls eight feet high in the basement for the

         17  maids to work out of. I don't have a room like that.

         18  Which is okay, they're maids, they have the right to

         19  work in a pleasant environment, but we're being

         20  treated as second-class tenants in the City that we

         21  come from. And the gentleman is correct, if you show

         22  up and you're in New York, they will not rent you a

         23  space. Their issue is, we, the landlord, aren't

         24  renting you a space. Their corporate website says

         25  they are not renting transients. The corporate
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          2  website says that, which I think is an FCC

          3  violation, since their building is doing it, but

          4  they're doing it by hiring WooGo as a contractor is

          5  doing it. WooGo is a farm-based company, they're

          6  located, headquartered out of England, so they're

          7  taking the money out of our economy and feeding the

          8  English economy. And they treat us like dirt.

          9                 I've been told by the staff to go

         10  back to Africa with the other monkeys. I've been

         11  assaulted by more than one of the staff, and when I

         12  was assaulted the staff called the cops on me.

         13  Luckily, when I showed up, the witness that the

         14  staff member used to testify, well not testify but

         15  give witness to the police officer showed up

         16  confirmed my story. They called the cops on me

         17  saying I cursed them out. I said I didn't use any

         18  curse words at all.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: I've got to ask

         20  you to wrap up, Mr. Shelton.

         21                 MR. SHELTON: I'm done. I'm sorry. I

         22  just thought you wanted to know that.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DILAN: All right, I thank

         24  you all for your time and testimony today. And at

         25  this point I have to just announce that we have
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          2  received testimony from a Miss Vivian Riffelmacher

          3  on Intro. 534 and that will be entered into the

          4  record in full, as well as Nehemiah Bar-Yehuda, that

          5  will also be entered into the record in full. Before

          6  I close, Intro. 534 of 237 will be laid aside, with

          7  that, that will conclude this hearing. Thank you.

          8                 (Hearing concluded at 5:00 p.m.)
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          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )
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          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter, do hereby certify that the

         11  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         12  within proceeding.
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